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Yesterday in my opening statement I made a point about 
sometimes when we are deeply involved in an issue, One 
lose sight of the forest for the trees, and I am not necessarily 
gesting that this applies to you. 

You are an MIA family member yourself and I do not, nor 
think, anyone questions your dedication to resolving this 
fact, you expressed a view that I expressed a couple times 
day about working with the Vietnamese government and 
ting them in a squeeze. I think I share with you very well 
the Vietnamese to be open, if there are people over there, SO 
will not be in a situation where we cannot get our men out. 

There is one thing that puzzles me and I would like to 
on the record and let you have an opportunity to re"pond~ 
after our visit in my office, or about that same time, wrote to 
Defense Department to get access to live-sighting reports, the 
reports that have been discussed before this Committee over 
past 48 hours. 

It took me 2 months to gat a response. I received a letter 
Assistant Secretary Henry Rowen. He said that I could not 
reports because they are classified. Now, obviously that is 
lous to you, ridiculous to people on this Committee, anybody in 
Senate, but that was the response. 

The response basically said that a U.S. Senator cannot review 
formation because it is classified. I am just saying what it said. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. OK. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Now, for the next 2V. months I f0l1g-llt 

to get a more reasonable response. I kept hearing from 
Pentagon that there was fierce opposition to my access for 
reason, and for some reason I heard that that fierce opposition 
coming from you. 

Now, I can assure you, Ms. Griffiths, that I did not believe 
Why would any person in your position as the head of a~~~:\~ 
tion that is looking to get the same results that this 
wants ever want to deny access to a U.S. Senator in the 
that same information to help families get an answer to 
loved ones are dead or alive? 

Besides, I know, for instance, that you personally have access 
this information. So why would you want to deny it to a 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Is that-That's the question? 
Senator GRASSLEY. Yes. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I don't. I don't want to deny it to the Sena'PJ 

Our position has always been that there are responsible 
tees of Congress, we advocate and welcome. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, after 2V. more months of failure to 
a reasonable response, I finally stopped beating my head 
the wall and I went to the Senate floor and I read Mr. O, ... ",n ', 
sponse to my colleagues in a speech on the Senate floor, 
within 24 hours I suddenly had the access that I wanted. . 

The reason I got access is because it sounded pretty silly III 
public domain out there th'~.t DOD ,,:,ould deny any Senator 
to information Just because It IS classlfied. 

So within 24 hours I had access. Forty-eight hours later a 
from you to Paul Wolfowitz fell into my possession. It is 
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the 2nd, 1990, and I would ask you if you are familiar with 

I'm familiar with it, but I do?'t have it with m.e. 
GRASSLEY. OK. I am going to put It III the record, but III 

blast whoever made a decisIOn to gra'.'t access to a 
is not-I don't believe my name IS speclfically 

said that granting me access is tantamount to co­
a witch hunt. 

i;)~ornlation referred to follows:] 

LE'M'ER FROM ANNE MIL~ GRIFFITHS To PAUL WOLFOWITZ 

Ann Mills Griffiths 
Access to Classified POW I MIA Material 

August 3, 1990 
ASD/ LA Dave Gribbin were sent to Senators ,Jesse 

(R-IA) giving them full access to cases of mter­
ad,fition, Mr. Gribbin suggested that the Se!lators 

Relations Armed Services or Intelhgence 
oD,DroDriate clearances and ~ith responsibility for the POWI 

~~tt~~~jj\~~'( to review of the classified material. , 1 was sent to Representative Beilenson s~tmg that 
(R-NH ) would be provided the same opportumty. along 

Services or Intelligence Committees. ~nder the same clear-
M G 'bbin's decision to pursue this course (which I u,nderstand was 

_ ib>,'''posed'' r b ISA DIA and the Deputy Chief of Staff f~r Intelhgence, Depart-
~~e Arm0 has ' far reaching ramifications about which I feel you and the 

t~ PV;:~ent. Vice President, Secretary Cheney, ~ou Bob Ftr.nmit} 
fi I committed the US Government to pursumg resc u Ion 0 
SSI~: Is a matter of high~t national priority, These pledges were 

'I d gratefully received by POW/ MIA families, If Implemented, 
va ue an , t " 'tments a mockery of the Bush AdmmlStra Ion s comml, b'ect t 

of htghest natwnal prwrtly, sensitive ~nformatlohn !'Conot au ~ tself 
~~~~;;E! outsIde of the parameters estabhshed by t, e ngress I , 

Committees on Intelligence and responSible staff me~~1 rs 
cle,.",o<:05. ThiS path, If fonowed, sets a precedent for SImi ar 

such a step would not be considered, ~uch less approhedir Os 
Ch,in"se, Middle East or other matter of Importance to t e ' 

and Secretary's pledges will be viewed as nothmg more 

communications authorize access to indiuidual Mentbe0 of ~n~ss 
loudest in proclaiming that USG officials, are not/sursumg th:: ~~ 

riorit (Examples are enclosed: ) TheIr reeor :; are rep ~ 
!utrighl' assertions, that the USG ,is i!1-volved m a c<?nsplracy to 

, that Americans are being held captIve I~ Southeast Asla
h
" h ' h 

Concern that Members of Congress or 8ta!! Will ~ncover anyt 109 w.. IC 
credence to the charges of conspiracy agamst whIch we have collectt~ely 

the 1983-86 time frame, On the contrary, while, prDobIAl~mSs an: i0j!gwi 
, lo!io!nllifi,,d and remedied, there is a great well of talent In S peclO 

is that if this decision is implemented. the above message-that the 
is one solely of rhetorical priority-will ,be ,made cl~ar through~ 

.G<.ve,mooer.t., Equally or more important, HanOI ,Will perceive that 8ta , 
is no longer valid and that r~lutlOn of the fates of Amen-

not an issue which they need to serlOusl~ address, . 
'dl1;~~,o~\~~;~~cfn~~lf~~'~~econSiderations. there Will be a s:cvere ~egattve t.l community , One can anticipate Immed18te CIA 

to pull their documents and information from the f!les curren,tly 
Department of State the FBI and DEA. as well as fnendly, foreJgn 

services and others with ongoing investigations and cooJ?8.ratlve pro­
cease all cooperation on POW / MIA related matters, SensItIve sources 

"'h,lds will be exposed which will have an adverse effect on source coopera-
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tion and ~eporting. Strategies will be exposed and negotiations will be co'npro~, 
by revealing the extent of U.S. knowledge and intelligence gaps to those 
we are seeking information. 

.As outlined in Mr. Gribbin's letters, OLA's Special Office for POW/ MIA 
wll~ nece:ssarily be avail~ble to, ass,ist the Me!,".bers of Congress and staff 
the.lr review of the material. ThlS WIll USu rp critIcal manpower from i'l np<'rUlnt' 
seriOUS etTorts to accomplish the objectives stated by the President 
Cheney. The current level of personnel in DIA's POW/ MIA office was es~~~!:~~ 
a result ,of the. Re~an/Bush priority, hard earned and absolutely 
Squandermg the~r hme and efforts to participate in 8 "witch hunt" against 
selves. does no~hmg to ~elp resolve ..th~ issue and, in fact, lends credence to 
most mvolved. m accusations that a mmdset to debunk" exists in that 

Finally, indiscriminate release such as Mr. Gribbin has now invited 
Iy subject POW IMIA family members to further, tmgic exploitat ion 
I!lm 8ppal~ed by ~his action from an individual who obviously knows 
ISsue but. 15 seekmg to render to Congress by sacrificing principle and 
the President and Secretary Cheney. He clearly has no understanding 
will mean in the broader sense, not to mention POW IMIA. 

Senator GRASSLEY, You said the following things would happen 
a Senator had access, and I am not going to read the whole 
because I have asked to have it included in the record, but just 
few sentences. 

"If implemented, this course makes a mockery of Bush Admilni 
tration commitments." Next, "The President and 
pledges will be viewed as nothing more than hol~lo~~w~ .. ~~~I;!,!sm. 
this decision is implemented, the message that the 
IS one solely of rhetorical priority will be made clear thr01lgl,ou 
the U.S. Government. Hanoi will perceive that stated 
on this issue is no longer valid and that resolution of 
American POW IMIA's is not an issue which they need to sel,iolllSl: 
address." 

The last quote, "One can anticipate immediate CIA and 
action to pull their documents and information from the files 
rently held by DIA. Department of State, the FBI and DEA, as 
as friendly foreign intelligence services and others with ongoing 
vestigations and Cooperative programs will cease all cooperation 
POW I MIA related matters. Sensitive sources and methods will 
exposed, which will have an adverse effect on SOurce c",op<!ralti~ 
and reporting. Strategies will be exposed and negotiations 
compromised by revealing the extent of U.S. knowledge and 
gence gaps to those from whom we are seeking information." 

Now, this kind of makes it sound like the sky is falling, all 
cause one little insignificant Senator was asking for information 
live-sighting reports. 

So this is what I would like to have you explain: Why did 
write this memo to Paul Wolfowitz, why do you believe a U.S. 
ator should be denied access to the same information that you 
access to as a private citizen, and why do you believe a U.s. 
tor getting access would cause the sky to fall, and I 
would agree that none of this really happened, after I 
days--

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Senator, I'm sorry, you misinterpreted it. It w'" 
never directed at you alone. It was a process that they were talk~ 
about of opening up everything in DIA's files without the kind 0c 
committee-outside of the committee structure of both Houses, 0 
the Senate. 
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d nothing to do with you. I have no objection whatsoever, 
ha h rules and regulations of the Senate and the House, for 
I t king at classified information. That IS your nght, that IS 
00. t' It was the whole process that we were talking 
o~hga 1O:i'they were not thinking it through for just full and 

ere an of information, and I don't remembe,: all of the de­
know it had nothing to do With mdlvldual members 

noftl°bellSlie. e've that you all shouldn't have classified informa­

GRASSLEY. Well, I did not read the first .sentence of the 
Serlate)r . t ays "On August 1st, letters from ASSistant Secretary 
lDE,Cerlse, 'r:gisl~tive Affairs, Dave Gribbin, were sent to Senat,?rs 

and Charles Grassley, giving full access to cases of m­
the POW I MIA issue," and then the ,:est of your? memo. 

were writing because we asked for the mformatlOn , 
(iR:IFI'ITIHS. No; it was also to invite staff of the Foreign Rela­

Services or Intelligence Committees, With the appro­
llc,rlenal€rlOances and with responsibility for POW IMIA Iss~e, ~ 

them to review all of the classified matenal, nght . ThIS ICOnlpally 
one? 

:' 5E,nator GRASSLEY. Yes. . h ' h I k t 
GRIFFITHS. There was a longstandin!:. pohcy, W IC n,ew. 0 

in existence, that the appropriate committees With responslbiht~ 
this issue would be provided full access to any and all mforma 

under the control regulations that you all have, which I know 

that indiscriminate providing of some of that infor-
IIltio"" ()Utsicle of the Committee structure, has ended ul' 0':' the 

members have been exploited badly on thiS Issue, 
by some former Members of Congress. I 

is absolutely no opposition that the League has or per­
have under the regulations and rul~ of the Senate and the 

to you all having information, any of It. I would assume that 
would not violate your own rules. l'ttl 
do know a lot of family members, I would say, who are a I e 
concerned for them to-for others than those that they-those 

they approve of to have access to their own pe~onal files. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Well, let me conclude by makl,!g an obse,:,a­

upon the comments you just made I can t help but ")-­
it any more than there were certain Sen~tors you d~dn t 
have access to this information, because I~ was In dlrect 

~iJ>Olnse to the letter that Jesse Helms and I had w.ntten. . 
GRIFFITHS. I can review those if you would hke, and prOVide 
written response, Senator. . 

SerlaU)r GRASSLEY. Well, let's let it go at that. I wou.ld hke to con­
. Chairman, because my time is up, by makmt:: one obser­

:1Iatioln Ms. Griffiths also says in her memo that DOD, m c.ooperat­
my request quote "lends credence to those most Involved 

~~:.c,:,sati()ns that ~ mind' set to debunk exists in that office," end 

_ ·""'W. just yesterday I sat here and listened for the first time, as 
",!lailrman Kerry pointed out, to administration offiCials say that a 

set to debunk may, in fact, be part of the problem. 
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. If I may return. to a comment that I made at the outset, I 
tloned that s.ometlmes those of us who have worked so long 
hard on an Issue, because of our dedication, can be too close 
lose perspective. 

I don:t say this nece~rily applies to Ms. Griffiths, but I 
that we need to be conSCIOusl,)' aware ?f this possibility all the 
and I belI~v.e Il!embers of thIS CommIttee are well-advised to 
this posslb,!,t.r m the back of their mind as they try to sort out 
truth on this Issue. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and yield the floor. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Grassley. 
Senator Kohl. 
Senator KOHL .. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a questIOn, but before I ask my question, I would just 

to ~k your consent that a statement by Ann Fischer whose 
er IS lIsted among the missing in action and whom I relterred 
yesterday be included in the record. 

[The statement referred to may found in the hearing of Tuesday 
November 5, 1991.] , 
. The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, absolutely. I don't know if it 
IS too late to try to take It back to that period, but if it can be, it 
will be; otherwise we will have it in the record. 

Senator KOHL. Thank you so much. 
Ms. Griffiths, what I have found is that there is considerable­

amo~g the people we are ta!king about, the families of POW's, 
MIA s'. there seems ~o be conSiderable ~onc~rn about your relation­
ship With the~ and Its depth, Its meamng, Its totality. 
. Now,. I don t know why. I just became involved in this whole 
Issue fairly recently, so I do not have any axe to grind. I mean, you 
are the person who has been involved for how many years? 
. Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well, on the Board for 4 years and League Execu­

tive DIrector for 13, brother missing 26. 
Senator KOHL. Right, right. But what I have found is that there 

are even some splinter groups which have been formed apparent­
ly-

Ms. GRIFFITHS. That's correct. 
Senator KOHL. ;-as a result of feelings of dissatisfaction with re­

spect to the servIce that your group has offered, and it is pretty 
clear to me that you are the central person in that group. 

Now, what w~uld .r0u say to these people? I mean, many of them, 
I suppose, are IIstemng on television and have the same depths of 
feelIngs as you do. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Sure. I understand. 
Senator KOHL. And they probably would like to hear from you 

about some of the con~erns they have, to alleviate them, to respond 
to them If the?, were slttmg here and you had just a few minutes to 
talk to them m response to those things that have caused them to 
form their own offshoot groups. What would you say to them? 

Ms. G!,IFFITHS. Well, two things, one to them and one to you. The 
League IS, as I saId, 3,822 members. It's a democratic organization 
that elects a Board of Directors every year. In no organization, par­
tICularly one as emotIOnal. as thiS .one, a~ this issue, all League 
!l1em~rs have a close relatIve that IS miSSIng, and there are vary· 
lng VIews. 
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case is different. It's sort of like you're an elected Senator. I 
you got one hundred percent of your vote of your con­

blE~ntS, and that's just the wa.r it goes. I don't make the polIcy of 
I implement the polIcy the best way I can. 

Leag'~", those who are unhappy with it, there IS a process for 
that is through the election of the Board .of DIrec­

selection of Executive Director. 
ould point out that a few years ago, when there was one of 

'Ii ntroversies, I submitted my name to the membership as-not 
CO would be binding, because I'm selected by the Board, not 

as the Board members are, but to find out. their views and 
been a bylaw, would have passed, because It was over two-

• ~!~~J~ii% of all the voting members who. voted. , . 
-.. going to be different views. I thmk what s Im.portant 

that the consensus policy is what IS League pohcy, an~ 
~!~~:~~~,e~that along with these documents as well. It can t 
~ but the Board and I, the staff, are always open to 

things to the Board. They're elected by the member-
large as at large delegates. If they have problems WIth the 
of the League then that's the way they go about changmg 
certainly understand that all family members are equally 

~rested in getting their missing lov~ ones acc?unted for, but I 
account for the differences and views and It s certaInly theIr 
to start any, quote, splinter organization. . . 

yet to hear any viable proposals from any splInter orgam­
you termed it, that offer an alter~ative that wOldd ~et 
possible accounting for our relatives, !,nd therem hes 
problem. I don't know of a better sol utlon, . ne.lther does 
of Directors and neither does a good ma)orlty of our 

~lI1ber.shi.p, know a better solution than. w~at I~ beIng proposed . 
worked now, all that's mlssmg, IS greatir respon­

not more effort. Does that answer your Ciuesbon. 
KOHL. Well, this is just your opportumty to address that 

to them. 
OK. I don't know what else to say. 

!!e",atcor KOHL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Kohl. 
Senator Kassebaum. . , be' 
Senator KAssEBAUM. First, Mr. Chairman, my apologtes lOr mg 

and to you too Ms Griffiths. I tried to juggle a couple of other 
belll'i112S and';'; I f~l e~en remiss in asking a question, but I guess 

l!llillDilng in a bit late into this exchange with Senator Grassley, .r0u 
access to classified material because of your role as an appomt­

Ie of President Reagan on the Interagency Task Force? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well it was an administration decision that dates 

back to actually the 'end of the Carter administration when the 
Interagency Group was formed. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you then in that role have access to. a~y 
or the Vietnamese archives? I mean, most of that, I assume, IS In 
Vietnamese? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Yes. . 
Senator KAssEBAUM. But I would think that some of the archives 

there might also have some English translated reports. 
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Ms. GRIFFITHS. It's only been recently. We've been trying to get 
access for our linguists and specialists such as you all heard frOIll 
earlier for a large number of years because we know-what We do 
know about their system is that their collection and retention of 
records remains information was extensive, thorough and highly 
successful, and so that's something that we've been seeking for 
quite some time. 

General Vessey was able to move that forward further and there 
are indications now where our qualified linguists and research sll&­
cialists are going to be able to get documentation. 

I'm not an intelligence analyst. I don't---<:ontrary to Mike Peck's 
assertions, I don't analyze intelligence reports either, but they are 
getting that kind of access that I think is going to be crucial to 
achieving the objectives. 

Have I personally looked at it? Only what has been provided, ex­
cerpts. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. On our own classified documents, how do 
you ascertain what it is you want to see or don't want to see or 
how do you factor in that access? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well, it depends on-as I was telling them earli­
er--

Senator KAssEBAUM. I don't want you to repeat it. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. No, no. I just don't have the kind of time. How I 

know what to look for is I'm involved in the whole formation of the 
roadmap, for instance, and the presentation and policy level dia­
logue with the Vietnamese, the technical level meetings and I 
think someone testified earlier, maybe it was at the Solarz hearing, 
that technical talking points are drafted out in CINCPAC, come in 
for the Interagency to look at them and then they go back out, in­
coming live-sighting reports, follow ups by DIA, ongoing dialogue 
in reports that come in from the field office in Hanoi. 

I mean, it's a multitude of things, largely limited by my time 
limitation. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. I don't want you to have to repeat what 
maybe has already gone through, and perhaps you have already 
answered, but I know you address Laos in a special section here, if 
anybody has asked you about that, and if you see greater access 
there now as well, and any-if you have noticed an ability to be 
able to more freely account for activity in Laos. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I think of the relatively minimal percentage. It's 
roughly 18 percent or so of the 528 Americans that are missing In 
Laos, that the precursor of the current Laos government might 
have some knowledge. They are not known to have retained and 
collected a great deal of information. 

They do now control the country, however, and the large per­
centage of -almost 85 percent that occurred in areas controlled by 
the Vietnamese, we are seeking Vietnam's cooperation to provide 
the data base that they have to match with our people's data base, 
to enable then joint investigations to take place, particularly the 
initial group of those, some discrepancy cases along the border that 
General Vessey had presented to them earlier. 

I do see in Laos serious efforts and it's in relative terms. You're 
talking here of going from very little, one a year, to really seven 
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activities in the last couple of years, I think seven, maybe 
it's going to be seven or more thiS year. 

their limited resources and .assets . and personnel,. that 
from almost zerO is a lot, especially With access to addltl?n­

it should be much more, but I see them .really makmg 
~!~~~~~n~!.~~~~~:~ and really trying hard. They Just ne~d help 

of the way with personnel, resources, assets, assistance. 
~t~~:~:~~KASSr-~EBAUM. I'm now about out of time and maybe thIS 

C~lAIlUL"N Take a little-if you want to.- . 
Just to pursue again the f~aud ISSUe-­

l\uo.s:;JEB.'ASe,UOn"a'tor, if you want to take a l.ltUe extra--
:Z!::~~~KA~SS~:EBAUM. -that I raised thIS mornmg, has that been 

our capacity as Executive Director, do you report to the De­
YDepartment? I don't know who you might repo~ .to If you be­

is some fraud that members and the families have un-

Yes---well, no, not-it's been actually reported 
C<J>ngre<;s. The Congress has asked us on many occasIOns, 

House Task Force and the Solan: Subcommittee 
inquiries about that and on some occasIOnS, you know, 

there's nothing that happens. . . . 
not fraud so much as it s distortion or mlsmformatlOn or a 

of that or emotional appeals, some or whIch ~re not 
",,'''''V on fact or partially or whatever, so It sa combmatlOn 

l~~~:r:i~~~:.earlier the House Subcommittee had looked mto tl';IS II but I don't think anything further h.appened of It. 
frequently, we always just se~d cople~ so that ev­
of the latest thing that's gomg on, mcludmg to 

.ir~,~~~~i(;~~~ Committees. We've been sending the staff of thIS 
Ii a great deal of information that comes m by fax and 

of thing. 
KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much. 

Senator McCain. 
McCAIN Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 

Griffiths, if'I could go back to this memoran~um, you did 
that memorandum that Senator Grassley quoted. 
GRIFFITHS. It looks like mine. It's got everythmg cut off, but 
are my initials. d' t thO 

~:~~~~~~d~M~cCAlN . This was August 2nd, 1990, accor mg 0 IS 
!II and you were basically complammg about the letter 

Dave Gribbin to Senators Jesse Helms and Charles 
them full access to cases of interest on the POW / 

G."''' •• THS. Well, I can't remember what we-- . . 
&'nator . You were expressing your concern If thiS memo 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. That's correct. 
Senator McCAIN. They did receive the clearance though from 

Gribbin, right, and they pursued as--- . . 
GRIFFITHS. Yes. It was something to do with what was m hiS 

, the way that it was worded that ope~ed things up more than 
individual Senators within the regulatIOns of your own House. 
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What 1'd like to do, Senator, is provide the copy of that letter 
that correspondence, for the record. I would like to do that. • 

[The letter referred to may be found on p. 351 of the ap~~dil.l 
Senator MCCAIN. Fine, but your memorandum says, 

them full access to cases of interest on the POW I MIA right? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I guess so. 
Senator MCCAIN. You said, in addition, et cetera, "The Senato" 

may wish to invite staff of the Foreign Relations Committee 
Armed Services, with the appropriate clearances and with the ~ 
sponsibility for the POW I MIA issue to accompany them to review 
the classified material." 

That's your statement of what Mr. Gribbin's action did; is that correct? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I guess. I think so. 
Senator MCCAIN. I mean, that is how you describe it. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. Yes. 
Senator MCCAIN. Then you go on down and make this a very_ 

make a very strong statement against it. Now, this is your memo, 
as you say. You go on down in the third from the bottom para­
graph and you say, "There will be a severe negative impact 
throughout the intelligence community. One can antiCipate imme­
diate CIA and NSA action to pull their documents and information 
from the files currently held by DIA." Has that happened? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. No. 
Senator MCCAIN. It has not happened? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I think the point of this, Senator, if I could re­spond? 
Senator McCAIN. Yes. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. They were-There is a policy the Defense Depart­

ment has for release of documents. What they were doing on this 
issue is not treating it with the same seriousness as which they 
treat other issues that you all consider serious and of high priority. 

It was a process problem, not individual members. Our view was it should be done-
Senator MCCAIN. I understand that, Ms. Griffiths. You described 

that, I think, in your first paragraph. Not only was it Senator 
Grassley and Senator Helms, but also invite staff, et cetera, et cetera. 

My point is those things did happen, Senator Grassley had 
access, staff had access, Senator Helms had access, which they have 
been previously described. . 

In your memo then, you go on to say, "If this happens," which It 
happened, "that there will be a severe negative impact throughout 
the entire intelligence community." 

My question to you is, because those things happened that yoU 
were concerned about, as you expressed in your first paragraph A' 
and you predicted "One can anticipate immediate CIA and NS 
action to pull their documents and information from the files cur­
rently held by the DIA," my question to you is did those things happen. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I have no way of knowing. 
Senator MCCAIN. Well, you have access to the files. 
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r.R:lFI'ITI~S. I haven't gone back and gone through every file, 

know. W 1I I think you would know, would you not~ if 
nnrr,edMi!'tcCe ~'rA and NSA action to pull their documents

h 
an~hm-

th files I think you would know whet er ey e , ? 

or notN; woul~ y:~l~;'\ went back and looked through GRIFFITHS. . 0, ~o 

. Let M~~~t ~~il i:r me go on. If you do not knfo~, ~It ;'If 
f· State' the FBI and DEA, as well as ne~ y. or-

~~~~~~ii~:~eo servic'; and others with ongo!ng inv~~~~~~ 
,: programs will cease all cooperation on 

matters.' Has that happened? 
GRIFFITHS. If they dumP-Ithwas-n;)? 

s;.?~~~~M~.cC~A~IN That has not appene . .? 
i No. Have they ceased all cooperatIOn. 

:·~~:~~;FJ!l7~(~~;·A~IN . Yes. f.t .. No they have not, that part 0 I . 

As you anticipated? ~:~~:a8::;1~1~~~~ You're missing the point of what the memo Cas 
it w.:.s a poor choice of words. What I'm saYd~tf'oI~ 

go and ddeclassibodfy or tol~~tr~rdsufnt~efii:~~d gave it to 
CIA an every y e . , mbers 

with clearance, not Just-I don t mean n;>e 
!ifx,eon_e, someobnet Idn't it be-there is a process for domgthat 

Senate, u ~ou . ursued We wanted the Issue all senous ISSUes are p . 
seriously. . h.? 

~. E:~:~~ GRASSLEY. Can I clanfy somet mg. 
McCAIN. Mys. Griff~~h7r0 h:ct~~k~e~~r~gS to be declas-
GRASS LEY. ou sal . a d lassified 

. I have never asked anythmg to be ec . 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I didn't saG ~ffit~~t. I t me go back to the opening 
Senator McCAIN. Ms. n tel s'f e ASDLA Dave Gribbin, were 

=~f~'P~~~':'0t:,;,August 1 let rs rom , .. th 
n J His and Charles Grassley glVlng .. em 
~ e m h POW IMIA issue. In addItion, access to cases of mterest on t e . h to invite staff of 

Gribbin suggested ~t th~~nA~::eds;,~~es or Intelligence 
ForeIgn !i!~t~~~s app':'o;~iate' clearances and with r.esponr~~~ 

IMJA issue to accompany than to review 0 
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with ongoing investigations and cooperative programs. will 
all cooperation on POW I MIA related matters; did those 
happen? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Not to my knowledge. I don't know. 
Senator McCAIN. I guess finally. did it usurp critical ~I~j.!~~: 

from important and serious efforts to accomplish the , 
stated by the President and Secretary Cheney? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Yes. 
Senator McCAIN. It did usurp? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. Sure. Anything like that will. 
Senator MCCAIN. It did? The fact that Senator Grassley and 

ator Helms and these other staffers had access to this usurped 
ical manpower from important and serious efforts? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I don't know how many of DIA's personnel 
assigned to sit there as they went through all of these things. 
was a significant number. 

Senator MCCAIN. OK. Finally. being a member of the ~[bbl: 
Armed Services Committee. I am rather familiar with Mr. G 
and you say. "I am appalled by this action from an individual 
obviously knows little about the issue." which may be correct. but 
is seeking to pander to Congress by sacrificing principle and the in­
tegrity of the President? Mr. Gribbin is not that kind of person, 
Ms. Griffiths. and if I were him I would be very offended at that 
depiction of the actions that he took without any evidence to the 
contrary. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Hindsight is much better. I agree. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you. I have no further questions. Mr. 

Chairman. 
Senator REID. Mr. Chairman. before we go vote. I get to say one 

thing. 
The CHAI1!MAN. Senator Reid. 
Senator REID. I don't know Colonel Peck. never seen him. don't 

know if he is going to Come and testify before us. but I do not t hin.k 
we can just discount his statement about you based upon this 
memo that you prepared. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well. I suggest. Senator. that-first of all. I did 
say I would provide an explanation for the record with the letters 
that go with that. and. second. the inquiry that you've reques~ 
that I understand. Assistant Secretary Duane Andrews has said 
that what he will provide will probably give you clarifications. 

Senator REID. I hope so. because-­
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I hope so. 
Senator REID.-this is exactly what Colonel Peck is saying or 

what he said. is what you have in this memo to whatever his name 
is. Wolfowitz. . 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Wolfowitz. No. sir. that was not-I don' t conSIder 
that at all the same. 

The CHAIRMAN. If I can. before I run off and vote also. hopefully 
Senator Smith will get back. let me raise a different light on thIS. 
Ms. Griffiths. if I can. 

One of the great concerns here that has been expressed by many 
people. and you expressed it in the memo. is the notion that there 
is a conspiracy, that people want to cover up, and what you WrIte 
in this memo in one paragraph is the following. 
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"Mr. Gribbin's communications authorize. access ~ i~di-
say. of Congress who have been I?udest m procl";lmmg 

Government officials are not pursumg thIS Issue WIth m-
or priority." dr ' ? 
is underlined incidentally. Is that your un er mmg. 

{,v."FITHIS. I don't know. . . 
CtIAIRMLAN . It's underlined in the copy I have and It IS sort of 

iiirsiive ly underlined. I assume that is your underlmmg. but I am 
to say that with certainty. But what you seem to be Im­
that because they are doubting. they are among the 
f the effort to try to get at this that they somehow 

be ~ingled out as not getting it. 
GRIFFITHS. No. . 
CHAIRMAN. But whatever the purpose IS. wh",tever the pur­

impact is what is important. ThIS IS the kmd of response 
just raised the hackles of everybody and suggests to people 

IIOlnelboCly has something to hide. 
you. sort of looking at this now. say yes. I see that? 
GRIFFITHS. No. 1 do. 
CHAIRMAN. You do see that? . 
GRIFFITHS. Yes. I should never have sent that. I reahze that. 

CHAIRMAN. Let's hold th.,........,ir. this is not-I have not 
out previously. but we do not ,,:,ant dem~mstrahons here on 

whatsoever of this Issue. This IS too seriOus. 
My point in this. Senator. was that there is a 

through the Committees of the Congress- . 
CHAIRMAN. No. I understand. I can truly read your pomt. 
GRIFFITHS. The League wants t~is i~ue treated seriously. 
CHAIRMAN. Correct. but my pomt IS. and you have acknowl­
it and I appreciate that candor. is that we have a history of 

is precisely what has got people so tangled up m a"quan­
the credibility factor. rather than the respon~e. Sena­

on over. My God. yes. we want you to see thiS and. of 
want you to evaluate it." 

~:~~~;~;~;a~ppears that suggests to the ?ontrary. how dare we who are doubting our effort see thiS. Now. what happens 
is that that just feeds the frenzy. 

GRIFFITHS. I understand. . ' 
CHAIRMAN. And I'm afraid that-I mean. as thiS CommIttee 

along. what we are going to fmd is sort of a process of that. 
you yourself started out in this and I do not doubt for an m­
and I am not going to suggest it. I mean. yo~ cle",rly have 

same intention as everybody else. If somebody IS ahve there. 
want to get them back and you want to do it tomorrow. 

GRIFFITHS. Yes. . 
CHAI1!MAN. And I am sure there are a lot of people so mten­
over the years. but who for defensive or turf reasons or 

~,te" er or did not want their integrity doubted or did not want 
" earle else looking at the issue. and so that mindset to debunk 

We have heard about kind of possibly crept in the~e . . 
think that is what we have to look at. Now. I am mtngued. be­

you have made a very important statement here, a num.ber 
important statements, and incidentally, you are very arbcu-
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late ~nd you clearly know this issue as well as anybody and 
have Invested an enormous amount in it. 

What I want to try to get at a little bit is sort of that 
dunng those years that you had some difficulties too so 

u,!derstand it, because I think it is terribly import~nt f~r this 
mlttl'e to be able to sort t hat out. 

Now, I am going to recess us momentarily here. I know it will 
very short. Senator Smith will be back, probably we will 

the hallway~, so if people could sit tight, we will pick up . 

couple of mInutes. As soon as we finish any further qwestioe,s 
you, Ms. Griffiths, we are going to put the other 
and then we will close out with the final Defense 
Agency panel. 

So we will recess for a very, very brief moment. 
[Recess.] 

. Senator SMITH [presiding]. I think we need to resume. I am 

Ing th~re may be another vote around 4:30 p.m., so hOlpef'ully 
can fImsh. Senator Kerry is on the way back. 

I Just want to follow up on a couple of points. I think the memo 

was faIrly well covered. I guess I would just ask, I don't know if 

you were here-yo~ were not here, I guess, yesterday, but one of 

the t~ll~gS that I thInk w~ have all said is that we would like to, in 

exammInl; some of the mIstakes of the past, we would like to try 

correct thIngs for the future so that we can make-try to move 

and that was pretty much the gist of my opening statement rather 
than to do battle with each other. ' 

D~ you feel now a!'y concern or do you have any problem with 

any mfo~matlOn, all mformation that you have seen, or any and all 
l,!forn:'atlOn you have seen comIng to thIS Committee as under the 
dIrectIOn of Secretary Cheney? 

~s. GRIFFITHS. No. As long as it's with the procedures and regu­

latIOns that you all have, you know, for committees of the n<.wo. 

and Senate. 
Senator SMITH. When you first became involved with the issue, 

you, lIke a lot of us, got involved and you are much before me be­

cause of-<lbviously because of the loss of a brother but when' you 

first became involved in it as a activist of the Le'ague, not as a 

famIly member per se, but getting involved in it in a formal way, 

you were concerned that things were not being done right. 

I mean, that IS what you have said in your testimony over the 

years, that you dId not-In fact, I think as I have a comment here 

th~t yOU said, and I think this was September of 1987, where yOU 

saId In a House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee Hearing, and I do 

not recall whether I was there or not but it was an answer in re­
sp~nse to a question that John Rollin ~ked you. 

. Do you beheve we left Americans behind in 1973?" and yOU 

saId , "Yes, I certainly do. There's no disagreement that Americans 
survived after the war." 

Now, do you make that statement based on information factual 
information, or intelligence that you have seen? Is that ~hy yoU 
make that statement? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I make it on the basis-well, first of all, we in the 

League, but also I personally, belIeve Americans are alive nOw, 
Americans that-POW IMIA's. To make that statement to have , 
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we have to believe that they survived the end of the 
view, 

don't have-we can't prove it. That's why we say we believe 

it's our view, it's our position. What w~ know IS the body of 
bout people that were alIve, who haven t come back, the con-

a that come in that indicate they could be that are 

Driiority investigation. 
not on a basis of-like, for instance, what !';Ir. Bell was 

about, Bill Bell. He would have been in a poSItIOn to know 

Bnigellce information at the end of the war. We certainly were 
being, in fact, misinformed at the end of the war .. 

IAn.,tor SMITH. OK. Here's what I am trymg to get at. As basICal-

1!.1IJI,,orle at the time who was critical because .Y~u fe!t that not 
being done to account for the men, thIS IS prIOr to your 

iolveme,nt directly, you were critical of th~ process, as a lot of 

were, and that would include Mr. Bell s bme on the watch, 

is not necessarily Mr. Bell personally, but Just the process, 

were not accounted for-- , 
GFl1FI~IT:HS. They weren't being supported in the field , that s 

",!,a~~;S!~M~I~TH~. Right. Exactly. 
II, With the political backing. 

Right. That is my point. Not to cast any asper-

those gentlemen at all. 
have you seen-are you satisfied, since you have been 
you have seen intelligence over the years, are you s~t­

whatever those mistakes were have. been corre<;ted In 
that the way we operate now, we are, In fact, seekmg an-

GRWFITHS. I'm never satisfied. I mean, there's always-it's 

a constant state of improvement, change, evolubon. They 

a whole lot of new people being assigned. I know that there 

professional people in the positions. 
think we've got a better chance .no,,:; in fact, proba~ly the fmal 

at getting this issue resolv~ m Vley.o of the polIbcal CIrcum­
which is what I think this CommIttee can help WIth. 

~",ator SMITH. I agree and I think we want to try to work ta­

to do that and what I am saying is-maybe I am not 

myself cle~r. What I am trying to say is if you ,:"ere bui.ld­
and the foundation is-if you want to bUIld a. thIrd 

or second story and t he foundation is sinking, there IS not 

point in putting the second story on. 
have heard a lot of testimony about adding people, adding 

of people. The question is, are those layers of people welgh-

down the process or are they helping to resolve the process, 

I think that is very important. 
GRIFFITHS. Yes. 

~.l!nJatcor SMrrH. I mean, numbers of people are not in themselves 

~
~~3~~to this problem. I just want to make sure that whatever 

that you saw, that you felt were made, and something 

you to get into this thing, as an insider now in the proc­
you feel that those things have been corrected and that we 

in a sense, building on a strong fou ndation rather than a weak 
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Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well, for instance, the new Joint Task Force 
cept, I think the two-tiered approach has definite 
meaning that Bill Bell and his researchers and others that are 
SIgned .t:o the Hanoi office will have ~ continuing and ongoing 
vestIgatlOn on all of the last known alIve discrepancy cases. 

I think that's positive because it's been kind of in and out 
of course, the office has only been there such a short time' 
think the two-tiered approach, pursuing those on a. ~i~~:;i~'~ ~:: 
basis and constantly feeding back and forth with the v 
and doing. that investigation, that's a positive step, as is using 
mvestIg~tlOns where you hav:e a core discrepancy case, but pick 
everythmg else at the same time. 

I think that's going to give us more answers more quickly 
if ther,:'s nothing as far as direct results in the field other th~n 
formation, because so much of that information 'is leading to 
fact that remains were previously picked up if, in fact, a man 
dead. 

So I'm concerned though, any other layers of bureaucracy 
always difficult. I think that the assets and resources that CINC­
PAC has immediately available can be helpful so long as the 
Ju:Iowledge an~ the directi~n of what they' re trying to do-I mean, 
WIthout the Bill Bells of thIS world and Bill Gadoury when it comes 
to Laos or Colonel Cole when it comes to, you know, the intelli. 
gence--

Senator SMITH. But those -gentlemen or their counterparts before 
them were there then and nobody-­

Ms. GRIFFITHS. No. 
Senator SMITH. Well, they were there-somebody was there-­
Ms. GRIFFITHS. Are you talking about,pre-1982 or are you talking 

about 1982 to 1985' or 1985----
Senator ·SMITH. No, I'm talking about pre~1982. Let me just go 

back to a statement that George Brooks made of the National 
League in 1985. "From the very first instance in November of 1977, 
when information of a live sighting was made available to the DIA 
and they refused to i.nterview that refugee, although he was lese 
t~an two hundred ?,iles from the Pentagon; suspicion started ~ 
rIse about how dedICated our government agencies really were In 
this matter." 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. That's correct. 
. Senator SMITH. Now, obviously I do not want to read the whole 

>;tatem.ent, but those kinds of things are what obviously motivated 
many m the League to move forward and to become involved to a 
larger extent. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. We had an information collection--
Senator SMITH. All I want to know is what has changed, what 

has changed? What has changed in the process now that makes 
you say that by building more foundations that we are building on 
solid ground? What do you see differently that is going on today 
that was not going on in 1975, 1976 or 1977? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Today what I see going on differently is a greater 
responsiveness from the Indochinese governments because of pohtl' 
cal reality and circumstances which now exist. I see many more 
personnel and resources being devoted to the problem because 
there is now a need where there wasn't in 1985 and 1986. 
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.."aU)r SMITH. Excuse me. Let me see if I can just pursue it and 
me, Mr. Chairman. . 
I believe it was Roger Shields, bilt I may be wrong, SaId 

~."o""hcadv was dead. I mean, that was-Senator Kerry men­
morning. Everybody was dead and this was just a 

or a few weeks after the Accords. . 
was then the official policy of the U.S. Government. ObvI-

that upset the families. 
GRIFFITHS. Yes. 

Ien.aU)r SMITH. Therefore the families got involved to a larger 
than they had before and formed the League, mdeed, or 
the League even prior to that. . 
we say that the next level ~~ rrom they are all dead IS we 

not going to rule out the possIbIlIty th~t: Now, what brought 
from that position on this end to the posItIon now that you saw 

in the intelligence? 
words the same intelligence that was there 1973, 1974, 
1977 'you cannot change that, whatever they had, they 

have added to it or criticized some of it. 
GRIFFITHS. I understand. 

SMITH. But the point is it was there. Something hap­
to cause you to say that that was wrong, that that conclu­

was wrong, because you still maintain, as you. said here m 
there is no disagreement that AmerIcans SUrvIVed after the 

GRIFFITHS. In our view. . 
kmatA:>r SMITH. Right. So what is it that caused-so mother 

policy was wrong in 1973 to say that they were all dead. 
iIA: ·G;~IF;;IT.,S. Right. . 
~,na'tor "'''IlTI~. Somebody said it even though we have testimony 

the first time that I have heard from those who 
issue, that, in fact, they did not think they were dead, 
said it. 

Chappy James mostly. . 
~~~r.F~S;~M~IIT~:'H. He was a very high ranking government offiCIal. a Unnamed Pentagon. 
,8ena'tor SMITH. So something had to cause you now, over the 

to change-to not accept that and to say. not only. dId you 
it, but that the probability-the POSSlblhty exISts, that 

not ruling out the possibility, that there are. ~ple alIve. 
That's the U .S. government posItIon. We ~o 

that, but absolutely something changed. The data base m 
1977 that is what we base our position on, has always been 

The discrepancy cases of men were thought to be alive. 
Chairman (presiding). Has any of that data base been de­
or altered? 

GRIFFITHS. Not that I'm aware of. 
CHAIRMAN. You still have access to that same data base? 
GRIFFITHS. No, I'm talking about--
CHAIRMAN. The data base of 1973 to 1977 that suggested to 

GRIFFITHS. But the data base I'm talking about, Senator, is 
discrepancy cases of people that we know were alive on the 
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ground. I d?n 't go through individual family members' files . 
vIdual men s files unless the family asks me to. Or 

. Sen~tor SMITH. ~ust one specific question. Did you h 
d,rect Involvement In the Singkapo case? ave 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. The what? 
Senator SMITH. Singkapo case. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. General Singkapo? 
Senator SMITH. Yes. 
Ms. GRIF~ITHS. Only urging the Laos to allow U S ffi' I 

perts, hngUIsts, access to talk with him. . . 0 ICla s, 
Senator SMITH. He was talked to, as far as you know? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. Yes. . 
Senator SMITH. :Vhat did he do, recant his story? 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. I m sorry? 
Senator SMITH. Did he recant his story of seeing Americans? 
.Ms. GRI.FFITHS. I ~on't know to what extent that informat· 

stIli classIfied: You d have to ask that question of DIA thOt 
assume IS comIng up after me. a 

Senator SMITH. What was your involvement in that matter? 
tell me how you were Involved In anything to do with that 

Ms. GRI.FFITHS. Asking the Laos to allow the experts 
General SIngkapo. access 

Senator SMITH. In Laos? In other words, you met with th 
here and asked them to do that in-- e 

Ms. GR~FFITHS. And also in Laos. I mean, Carl Ford and I 
On one trIP and one of the things we asked the Laos to do 
allow. the experts to talk to General Singkapo over what kno'wl,~a: 
he mIght have on the live sight 1985 incident. 

Senator S"':"TH. One of the criticisms, and I do not know if it is 
r;:rsLe°nal CrItIcIsm of you, one of the criticisms of the League is 

e a!!'ue and the U.S. Government are, io fact, not one and 
same thmg, but, In fact, under your hat are. 

Now, whe~ you go to interview the Laos or talk with the 
arut mter~Iewmg General Singkapo regarding an alleged sighting 
o an

th 
AUmSerIcan, do you go as the League of Families or do you go 

as e .. government? 
IA~s. GRIFFITHS. I go as a family member who is a member of tha 

and It depends on the trip. I took a trip to Laos this past 
August and I went as the League Executive Director, not a member' 
of the lAG, although It certaInly was with the knowledge that I 
was lAG. 

Senator SMITH. I know you are compensated by the League. Are 
you also compensated by the U.S. government? 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. No. 
Senator SMITH. No compensation from the US government at all? .. 

, Ms. GRIF>' ITHS. No. In fact, I even have to pay for my meals when 
I m on the plane WIth General Vessey. Now, I don't have to pay for 
part of the gasoline to fly the plane, but I have to pay for my own 
meals. 

Senator SMITH. Thank you. 
Ms. GRIFFITHS. But, Senator, to follow up on the-there are dif­

ferent trIps that--when I go WIth General Vessey, obviously I'm 
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as a member of the IAG, but representing the views of the 
as a member of the lAG. . ' . . 

also like to clarify that the access to mformatIon IS basI-
beCaw;e I'm a principal member of the .IAG. That's w~,,:t has 

the basis, but to represent the vIews of the famIlIes as 
we feel needs to be done to get this issue resolved as 

and rapidly as we can. 
I never-I do not have like the classified information in my 
read at State or read at Defense or read wherever, because 

have what they title that secure holding facility. 
CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, what I would like to try to do, u~less 

questions, v.:e clearly have areas that wI! could contmue 
Griffiths. ThIS IS not meant to be exhaustIve of our oppor­

to talk with her obviously, and I know she is going to be 
and workiog with us closely. 

are questions that people thiok we ought to 1'0, 
an()th,ar part of this panel and I do want to be able to gIve 

time today becaw;e they have waited almost 24 hours 
as our DIA folk. . 
there any objection to that? Senator Grassley, are you satIs­
Senator, is that all right with you if we move on? 

GRASSLEY. Yes. 
GRIFFITHS. Can I just say that I did want to say that I appre­
what you had to say, Senator Smith, io your opening state­
and I did read them all, and the appeal for everybody to try 

together and not have recrimioations about past things 
thiok that's a good way to pursue this, and the Commlttee­
welcome whatever you fmd. 

hope that it mov~rves to move forward getting the re­
we're lookiog for, and that's the priocipal measure of effec­

I was prompted when Senator McCain was mentIOnIng 
me.mo, which I will dig out the research and find out more 

who was it--it may have been Senator Dole or Sena-
n..ru:or1:h io the Gates Confirmation Heariog, said, "If you've 

any mistakes or you haven't written anything or you 
any risks, then you don't count for much and you're 

haviog," and I think we all make mistakes. 
CHAmMAN. Ms. Griffiths, let me just say to you that I appre­

that and obviously we all do. Every one of us sitting up here 
poiot to a hundred of them, probably a hundred a week, but 
key here, and I want to keep emphasizing it, is that the Com­

has to do as much of this as openly as we can. We have 
promise and we must. 

ifttllJlli>er two, if everybody is forthcoming here, I do not think you 
seen any Senators jumping down anybody's throat, I do not 
anybody is goiog to sit here and try to say, "You guys made 

teIrril,\;; judgment." I mean, things will stand as they stand, the 
will be the record. 
important poiot is to have a record that does speak for itself 

to have a record that is clearly intelligible and where people 
"This Committee asked all the questions, got the information, 
Dot denied," and so forth. 

, already in the first 2 days, we have had inquiry that has 
taken place before this. I mean, for all the years of inquiry, 
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nobody has ever talked to the people who were on the grc'ull<l 
nobody has ever-we have just begun to scratch that surface, 
said that this will be different. I think it already is different 
we are going to continue to make it different, and the key is not 
hold back because somebody says, "I do not want the Committee 
be able to say a mistake was made ten years ago." 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. No. 

it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mistakes were made 10 years ago. We all kn"" 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. We sure do. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the key now is to just readily admit thern, 

and I am confident that if we do that, we are going to help the Vi. 
etnamese to understand our own seriousness here and the Lace 
and so forth, and that will help to enhance this process. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. Well, there are three requests I would make that 
I know you've already requested, and that is-in fact, my Board 
has voted, to request public release of the Tighe report, public ".. 
lease of the roadmap and public release of the inquiry on Colonel 
Peck. 

The CHAIRMAN. We absolutely intend to do that. Let me just say 
to you, Senator Smith and I have met with General Tighe, that 
General Tighe has agreed to come and testify. He is not here this 
week simply because he is not well, as people know, and it just is 
not possible this week, but he will be coming, and there is no 
player in this who will not either be deposed or interviewed or 
serve as a witness over the course of this time. 

So all the names from Garwood to Hendon to whomsoever, who­
ever is not in this, they are going to be inquired of or there is no 
way this Committee can ultimately pretend that we have exhaust­
ed the possibilities. 

Ms. GRIFFITHS. I think that's good. I wish you luck. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you; appreciate it. We thank you very, 

very much; appreciate it. 
[Witnesses sworn.] 

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ANN O'GRADY, PH.D. 

Dr. O'GRADY. My name is Patricia O'Grady. I'm the daughter of 
Dr. Richard O'Grady who was captured in 1967. I would request 
that since I was required to make only a 5-minute statement, that 
additional information could be submitted into the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Whatever additional information you have will 
be placed in the record as if placed in during your full testimony· 

Dr. O'GRADY. Thank you, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. And if you want to introduce any of that in anY 

way, we certainly want you to be able to explain it. 
Dr. O'GRADY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Committee Mem­

bers. 
I testify before you today on behalf of my father, Col. John 

O'Grady, who is finally known to have been captured alive. Thill 
information could have been obtained many years ago. But after 24 
years, I can finally tell you how many cigarettes were in his pack 
and I can also tell you where his actual captors live today. 
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information was not released to me directly or readily. 
inl"ormalti(ln was only released to me accidentally, despite con­

testimony that you have heard, I can docume~t fully 
very claim made by Senator Helms and Colonel Peck IS abso­

e true. Do you care? You still give the families only? mmutes 
the burden of providing to yet another Committee that 

alive while the Department of Defense works over­
that they are dead. 
the Vietnamese filed a report that stated that Colo­

n '/'!",rlv had been shot down and "buried." I still do not have a 
report. However it was widely circulated without my 

1W1,e<1g~e throughout U.S. Government agencies. This burial in-
was reported as fact by our Government even though 

lI\8.tlUe'llver bothered to contact the original source. This informa­
was reported as fact even though a search of the alleged burial 
revealed that, and I quote the JCRC report, "No burial had 
taken place there." . 

false burial report was used to reclassify my father as one of 
discrepancy cases that General Vessey referred to m hear­

the Congress on July 17, 1991 as KIA/ BNR, fates re­
Resolved, Senators, based upon an uncorroborated. state-

made by a Vietnamese official. Are these men so ummpor­
Is our Government so inherently dishonest that you no 
require any real evidence to resolve a case? 

does not even have to scrape together a few pig bones or 
fragments or pieces of tooth anymore. They can simply find 

pitiful family member willing to bury fraudulent remams or 
can simply report that O'Grady was "buried." Why waste the 

lDe.vel"S money or give the families a.ny false hope ~hat you really 
truth? Why not just the Vietnamese a hst of resolved 

for them to initial? . 
not? Because our POW's will not die so convemently. My 
case was closed officially for 7 months. Then unexpectedly 

hn!t-llarld source of the burial report contacted the JCRC team 
that his report had been based exclusively on 

Then he volunteered the names of the men who actually 
my father. 

actual captors, Senators, were not Vietnamese. They were 
of a small ethnic faction who live in a remote mountam' 

outside of official Vietnamese control. The evidence in 
UOCUlillent that I have comprehensively analyzed for you and 

for the record asserts that my father was never trans­
to Vietnamese control. Two additional eyewitnesses con· 
that he was not turned over to the Vietnamese the next day 

the reports of his death and burial were based on village 

Vietnamese subsequently promised a witness and LD. card 
somehow document their burial claim. But nothing was 

Because they don't have it. They lied because we 
enCOllra.ge them to tell the truth or to return live Ameri-

to account for dead ones. 
COl~tinu.e to encourage the Vietnamese by our policies and 

_ti<:<", of long standing to provide false information that proves 
The Vietnamese changed their report after the new in-



372 

formation from my father's captives. They got this i~I'orm~Lti<J ... 
cause we invited them to interview the captors with 
official has ever spoken to these individuals without the 
ese present. 

My Government jeopardized my father's recovery by 
the Vietnamese direct access to its ethnic captors and by 
them access to highly sensitive information. Do you think 
might fear retaliation? 

The Vietnamese did not. know where my father was until 
took them to find out. Do you think this group would be 
admit in the presence of the Vietnamese they never turned 
pilot over? If these individuals had ever been contacted without 
Vietnamese present, he might have been recovered. 

I would like the same privilege, Senators, as the I.~:~fu~: 
would like to speak to my father's captors without the I: 

of the Vietnamese. But no one will give me the names of 
ther's captors. If the Vietnamese are free to contact them, 
can't I? 

At Ban Ha Noong, my father was probably transferred to 
9 known Laotian POW camps in the area. He may be one 
Americans that is held in wild, remote, mountainous areas 
of Vietnamese control. The Vietnamese have gone on the 
admitting that such men may be held outside of their cO,ltr<,l; 
such areas on numerous occasions. But I may never know 
the Hcooperative Vietnamese" have denied Americans any 
access to this area. They ordered the American team to leave 
area and stopped the Americans from attending the joint final 
interview. 

Still the charade continues. Fingerprints and dental records 
appeared. Journalists are attacked. Legitimate pictures are . 
ited. Still you work feverishly to normalize relations and lift 
trade emhargoes so that AT&T can conduct business. 

Let the epitaph of our POW's read betrayed for 30 pieces 
silver. 

You hide behind us proclaiming that you will normalize "so 
can get access." You could give me access today. But you 
You will just continue to account for POW's like dollars and 
manipulating figures. 

Hundreds of families have stories just like mine. Yet there is 
enough time for each of them to come forward and speak. 
when we appear before you, we must prove our loved ones are 
by a standard not required of the U.S. Government to prove 
dead. 

There are numerous actions that you could take to stop 
fraud and deceit. But it seems that you are more interested in 
rinds and oil interests. If you don't care, we do. The day the 
embargo is lifted and normalization occurs is the day that yOU 
see tens of thousands of families and veterans and citizens Is 
want honest recovery of our men, marching through the hal 
Congress and in every city and town. Our POW's depend on it. 

Thank you, Senators. 
[The prepared statement of Dr. O'Grady follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ANN O 'GRADY. PH.D 

Chairman and Committee Members. I testify today for my father who is FI­
KNOWN to have been captured ALIVE. This information COULD have 

ob, .. j·' ~ed many years ago! After 24 years, I can tell you where his ACTUAL 

in!r:o~~~~?: was only released accidentally. Despite contradictory testi­
n extensive dishonesty and concealment and document that 
made by General Tighe and Colonel Peck is absolutely TRUE! 

You still give the families only 5 minutes to bear the burden of prov· 
another Congressional Committee that these men are alive, while the De­

Defense works overtime "proving" that they are dead. 
Vietnamese filed a report that stated that O'Grady had been 

~:i":"';::;:i";';'; . I still do not have a copy (JCRC Liaison 1304392), but it 
icill<ullau!d throughout U.S. government agencies. This "burial" information was 

fact even though nobody bothered. to contact the original source. This 
was reported as fact even though a search of the alleged "burial" site 

"no had ever taken place" there. 
"b,"ria'" report was used to re..classify my father as one of the 31 dis· 

General Vessey referred to as KIA / BNR "fates resolved" [but 
required to recover remains] (Prepared Testimony, House Subcom· 
and Pacific Affairs, July 17, 1991). 

.. lved··--b,JlS<!d on an uncorroborated statement made by a Vietnamese offi· 
u~!y;;J";~;i,~:is:n~O~ur government so inherently dishonest that 
\.1 real to "resolve" a case? JCRC does not even 

"",etlher a few pig bones or tooth fragments anymore. They can 
member wil1ing to bury fraudulent remains. Or they 

O""",rlv was "buried". Why waste the taxpayers money or 
you really seek the truth? Why not just send 

r~~~i"~:,:u::t()0~~'~.~~~~' cases for them to initial? ~ WILL NOT "DIE" SO CONVENIENTLY! 
for seven (7) months. Then unexpectedly, the first,.. 

"b,,,i,.I"· report volunteered that his report had been based exclu· 
:~~: 'HE:AiSAY he volunteered. the names of the actual CAPTORS! 

were Vietnamese. They were members of a small, ethnic 
in a remote mountainous area outside of official Vietnamese con· 

~~~.~~~.sse;rts that my father was NEVER transferred to Vietnamese 
confirmed that he was NOT turned over to the Vietnamese 
of his "death and burial" were based on village gossip. The 

~un'''''.8~~~e~'~:Ir. promised a witness and an ID card that would somehow 
,.. ' claim. But, nothing was produced. Why? Because they 

because we do encourage them to tell the truth or to 

~~~~1~;~:~~~~;f~~~:El~~f~,~~,:,['r~~dead ones. We continue to encourage Sl that "proves" them dead. 
report after they got "new" information from the 
because we invited them to interview the captors 

ever spoken to these individuals without the Vietnam· 

go"erlnment jeopardized my father's recovery by providing the Vietnamese 
ethnic captors and to hifhlY sensitive information. The Vietnam· 

father was unti we took them to find out! 
group would be willing to admit, in the presence of the 

turned this pilot over? Do you think that they might 
individuals had ever been contacted WITHOUT the Viet· 
have been recovered. 

th~~~~~J~i'~~~~~n,as:!,}t~h:;e~~V:ietnamese . I would like to speak to my 
I of the Vietnamese. But, no one will 

of my father's captors. If the Vietnamese are free to contact 

, my father was probably transferred to one of 9 known Laotian 
He may be one of the Americans that is "held in wild, 

~~ mlounu.inous areas outside of our [Vietnamese] control". 
because the "cooperative" Vietnamese have denied Americans 

to this area, they ordered. the American team to leave the area 

:~l~~~~~f~l':~O~'~'~7,,~'~:~friom attending the "joint" final exit interview. Fingerprints and dental records disar.pear, journalists 
pictures are discredited. Still you work everishly to nor· 
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mal~ relations so that AT&T can conduct bUsiness. LET THE EPITAPH 
POW S READ: BETRAYED FOR THIRTY PIECES OF SILVER! OF 

You hIde behmd us proclaiming that you will normalize "so we can t 
pon't lie!, You coul~ ~ve ME access today. but you won't, You will just ge 
account for POW ,5. lIke dollars ~nd cents-manipulating figures. 
Hundreds of familIes have ston es just like mine. Yet, there is never 

each of them ~ COme forward and speak. Even when we appear before 
prove them ahve by a standard not required of the government to prove 
. There are numerous ~ctions tha~ you could take to stop this fraud and 
It see~s you are more mterested I~ ~rk rinds and oil interests. If you 
we do .. The day the trade embargo IS hfted and normalization occurs is the 
you wll.l see tens of thousands of us marching through the halls of Congr 
every CIty and town! The POW's are depending on it. ess 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much 
LE:t me just ask you now, do you hav~, I do not know where 

5 mmutes came from and I apologize for whatever tn'it--nob.i 
has been gi,:,en only that and I do not want you to feel 
changed. So I~ you have any further time, I want to make sure 
you exerc!s~ It because there was no effort that I know, no 
SCIOUS d;clSlon here to have a lesser time. 

Dr. 0 GRADY. Senator, ~ appreciate that. And if I had been 
awa~e of that ahead of t1Ille I would have provided a much 
detailed. 

The .CHAIR~AN. That is OK. We will get into it in questions. 
are gOln~ to gIve you all the time you need to tell this story. 

Dr. 0 GRADY. Essentially I dId. I simply would have 
mor~ detail relative to the actual case that I have presented 
gardmg my father. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will be asking you about it and we will 
you that opportunity fully. Mr. Apodaca? 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. APODACA, CAPTAIN, U.s. AIR 

Mr. APODACA. Yes, sir. My name is Robert Anthony Apodaca 
the son of Maj. Victor Joe Apodaca, Jr., who was shot dow~ 
June 8, 1967 over North Vietnam. 

I would like to provide you a corrected copy of my written 
mony and request that it be entered into the record. 

The CHAI~AN. It will be entered into the record. 
And, hkewlse, I want y,?u to know there is no pressure here. 
Mr. APODACA. I would hke to go ahead and read my written 

mony to you now. 
!'dr. Chair~an and Members of the Committee, I thank you 

thIS opportumty to testify before your Committee. I would also 
to thank my cham of command for allowing me to take time 
appear here today. 

Prior to beginning my testimony, I would like to err,phlatllC!" 
state that a~y opinions expressed by me today are my 
not. necessarily .reflect the U.S. Air Force or Department of 
pohcy. My testImony today will be centered primarily ar<lurlO 
father's Case and my personal interaction with the various 
ment agencies concerning this case. 

To start off I would like to include as background information ... 
copy of what the Joint Casualty Resolution Center the JCRC, c8"" 
the narrative of my father's case. It is included as' attachment No. 
1 to my testimony. 
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been notified by the Air Force Casualty Affairs Office that 
has been provided to the Vietnamese on at least 

occasions, 1 November 1986, 4 August 1987, and 25 January 
To provide a little more backg;C:lUnd my mother was .a 

of the National League of Famlhes. many years ago but IS 

active in the issue and has remarried. . 
remarried that made my older brother the pnmary 

and it made me the secondary next of kin. I might add 
iIrO,th.er has given me authority to speak on his behalf on this 

' _ _ 0 _ " until 1984 that I started becoming more actively in­
in the issue, always yearning to find answers to a list of 

that kept on growing each time I learned somethmg. In 
prepare for this hearing I reviewed a copy of all the 

the Air Force Casualty Affairs Office has on file m my fa-
ease. It was provided to me in micro-fiche form. 

these documents the information can be grouped 
three areas letters and documents dealing with when 

was shot do~ in 1967, letters and documents changing 
to presumed killed in action in 1973, and in correspond-

betw.een family members and the Casualty Mfalrs Office re­
information. 

group is the largest, but it really doesn't start until the 
when family members found out they could begm re­

information. 
the structure that is available to family members to 

with Government it is organized so that each branch of 
service has its own Casualty Affairs Office which takes 

own people. . 
my particular experience with the Air Force Casualty Affairs 

they responded to all my requests fairly q';1ickly. This can be 
the third group of information that IS documented on 

mflctle and previously mentioned. But I have seen the problem 
Casualty Affairs Office is at the mercy of all the other 

involved, such as the JCRC, the DIA, the FBI! et cetera. 
the Casualty Affairs Office is just a focal pomt for the 

members, they are dependent on these other agencies for 
i nlto.,m. ,tin,n which is then passed on to the fam.lly members. To 

in one instance I made a request for mformatlon and 
in the mail in 2 days. Yet in another instance it took 3 
receive the information that was requested as the other 

were slow to respond to the Casualty Affairs Office. 
eX"mple of how this affects the Casualty Affairs Office and 

members follows. After receiving notification from the 
Casualty Affairs Office notified me on 27 April 1989 that 

Vi'e~r.arne,se for the second time were returning my father's re­
His alleged remains were in box number 19 out of 21 re­
repatriated. According to the Casualty Affairs Office docu­

!,U.tl(ln they had not received any official follow-up report from 
CILHI as of 1 August 1989. 

of today, 923 days later, I still haven't received any offi­
on this alleged set of remains. And I don't think the Cas­

Affairs Office has either. 



376 

Who should be the watchdog for this? Should I have to call 
day to ask if there is any new information? 

I would like to clarify the above example. It insinuates 
Casualty Affairs Office is responsible to provide the 
report. I have smce. learned that it was the Mortuary Atlairs 
partment . of the AIr Force that was responsible to provide 
follow-up mformatlOn On remams. 

But the problem remains the same. I still haven't been 
ed. 

I feel, though, that I'm one of the lucky ones. I've heard 
fa~lly members whose loved ones are in other branches 
mlhtary servICes that the Air Force has the best Casualty 
Office. The other mlhtary branches rotate officers in and out 
few years. When you' re onl~ spendinl'[ from 1 to 3 years in 
you. use 75 percent of your time learmng the job and be,cornirll! 
mlhar with the cases and the family members and you 
have any background knowledge of history on how an m,jivid. 
case has progressed. 

For the Air Force, the Casualty Affairs Office has had 
ble mdlvlduals who have been there for many years keeping 
corporate knowledge available in the office to serve 
members. 

I've also made information requests from the Defense 
gence Agency's special office for prisoners of war and 
actIOn. Apd they've reacted quickly each time. I visited 
several times and have had the opportunity to meet with 
Schlater, Col. Millard Peck, and Robert Sheetz. I was tre,at.,d 
courtesy. and respect. Even though I dropped in at the last 
I was still seen by the branch chief. I do perceive that that 
was extremely over~orked~ having to perform many tasks 
th,,;n a functIOn of primary I.ntelhgence analysis. 

I ve also seen their working conditions too many people in 
small an area. In the short time I've worked with them it 
be that the DIA should not be the focal point for the nr,,"IU" 

Issue. Instead a management branch should be created 
JCRC, CILHI, DIA, Casualty Affairs Offices et cetera 
to. This would allow th<: DIA to get back to'its PTlrn'IrV f~~~~~i~: 
analyzmg mtelhgence mformation. And it would . 
branch that could coordinate all the efforts on the 
Issue, bemg the focal point that Congress or whoever could 
It could also serve as the watchdog to ensure that leads are 
lowed up on, preventing those reports that take over 900 days 
get out. 

Turning toward the issue of normalization I feel that we 
so.mething Vietnam wants. And if we give it U; them too 4U'~'''J •• : 
WIll not have any recourse on resolving the POW IMIA 
listened to Vietnam make promises before and I've 
break those promises. Until they earn my trust again, I "",,,,,,nai 
would not give them anything until I received something OOlnCI'et 
from them. 

The U.S. Government should not react too hastily on this, 
SPIte whatever VIetnam Or greedy corporations want. 

The last topic I wish to address is the stickiest one for me. 
would like to restate that any opinions expressed by me today 
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and do not necessarily reflect U.S. Air Force or Depart­
Defense policy. . .." 

like to talk about the words "highest natIOnal prIOrity. 
these words used to describe the POW I MIA issue. But I 
haven't seen the action behind them. Ear~ier this year I 

·;"'tivlely involved in a highest national PriOrtty, Open~hon 
StllTIn. I participated in it every day. I saw It on teleVISIOn 

I read about it in the newspapers e~ery day .. So dId 
American. You could not help but be mvolved In Oper­

""_,,t. Storm, a highest national priority. 
know if this is a good comparison, but if the POW I MIA 
the highest national priority why a~e hundreds of re-

still in Vietnam today? Why are agencies allowed to not 
through on reports? Why can't we find the fingerprmt 
for almost 25 percent of those still missing? And why can't 
the identity of three people in a picture? 
be realistic. I would not be so upset if the Government ha.d 

this a " high nationa.1 priority.". B'}~ they didn't. For,years It 
the "highest natIOnal Priority. And for years I ve won-

I would like to remind this Committee that this 
with my personal involvement in my father's case 

past. I was too young to be. actively involved . in the 
of this issue and was not subjected to the offiCIal hes 
families still clearly remember. While I feel in most in­
father's case has been handled in a reasonable manner, 

families out there who cannot say the same. 
of proof will it take for the Government to read? 

the trail need to be? We need to change our pohcy 
rellctive one to a proactive one. . 

Chairman, for the opportumty to testify before 

PREPARt;O STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. APoDACA 

~~i"mal". Members of the Committee I thank you for this opportunity to 
Committee and I would al~ like to thank my Chain of Comman~ 
take time off to appear here today. Prior to beginning my testt­
to emphatically state that any opinions expressed by me today 
not necessarily reflect U.s. Air Force or Department of Defense 

~;~::;:~~l~i(t:~oday will be centered primarily arou~d my fatht;r's ca~, and 
II with the various government agencies concernmg thiS case. 

would like to include as background information a copy of what the 
'.~;l~~~:'R~esolution Center (JeRe) calls the "NARRATIVE" of my father's 
~ as attachment 1. I have been notified by the Air Force Casualty 

this narrative has been provided to the Vietnamese on at least 3 
1986, 4 Aug 1987, and 25 Jan 1988. To provide more backgroun~, 
member of the National League of Families many years ago but IS 

.£CC •• ---'" in the issue and has remarried. When she remarried, that made my 
Pdmary Next Of Kin and it made me the Secondary Next Of Kin . 

I started becoming more actively involved in this issue, 
Ye<.rnin~'~':'ll~i,~g"~'w~rs to a list of questions that kept on growing each 

this hearing, I reviewed a copy of all the records the Air 
Office has on file for my father's case (provided to me in 

reviewing these documents, the information can be grouped 
areas: 1) letters and documents dealing with when my father was shot 

1967,2) letters and documents changing his status to Presumed Killed In 
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Action in 1973, and 3) correspondence between family members and 
Affairs Office requesting information. The last group is the largest but 
until 1986 when family members found out they could request mOre' 

In looking ~t ,the stru.cture that is available to, ~amily m~mbers to work 
government, It is organized so each branch of mlhtary servIce has its oWn 
Affairs Office, which takes care of its own people. In my particular .Xlpe,.j."CIt 
the Air Force Casualty Affairs Office, they have responded to all 
qUickly. This can be seen in the third group of information that 
the microfiche previously mentioned. I have seen a problem where 
fairs Office is at the mercy of all the other agencies involved, such as 
DIA, FBI, etc. Since the Casualty Affairs Office is just a focal point for 
Members, they are dependent on these other agencies for the information 
then passed on to the Family Members. To be specific, in one instance 
request for information and received it in the mail in 2 days, yet in 
stance it took 3 months to receive the information that was requested 
agencies were slow to respond to the Casualty Affairs Office. An ' 
this affects the Casualty Affairs Office and the Family Members follo·wx's·.,npl. 

After receiving notification from the JeRC, the Casualty Affairs Office 
me on 27 Apr 1989 that the Vietnamese, for the second time, were 
fathers remains. His alleged remains were in box # 19 out of 21 '.'nams 
ed. According to the Casualty Affairs Office documentation, they 
any official follow-up report from JCRC or CILHI as of 1 Aug 1989. 
today, 923 days later, I still haven't received any official word On this 
remains and I don't think the Casualty Affairs Office has either. 
watchdog for this? Should I have to call everyday to ask if there 
mation? I would like to clarify the above example. It insinuates 
fairs is responsible to provide the follow-up report. 1 have since 
Mortuary Affairs department of the Air Force is responsible to the 
information on remains. But the problem remains the same, I Ii haven't !.acted. 

I feel though, that I am one of the lucky ones. I have heard from family 
whose loved ones are in other branches of the military services that the 
has the best Casualty Affairs Office. The other military branches rotate 
and out every few years. When you are only spending from 1 to 3 years in 
use 75 percent of the time learning the job and becoming familiar with 
and the family members, and you don't really have any background ~'o,~,,~ 
history of how an individual case has progressed. For the Air Force, 
Affairs Office has had responsible individuals Who have been there for many 
keeping the corporate knowledge available in the offICe to serve the family bers. 

I have also made information requests from the Defense Intelligence 
Special Office for Prisoners of War and Missing in Action and they have 
quickly each time. I have visited their office several times and have had the 
tunity to meet with Col. Joe Schlatter, Col. Millard Peck, and Robert Sheetz. 

I was treated with courtesy and respect, and even though I dropped in at the 
minute I was seen by the Branch Chief. I do perceive that the office was 
overworked. having to perform many tasks other than a primary function of 
gence analysis. I have also seen their working conditions; too many people 
small an area. In the short time I have worked with them, it seems to me 
should not be the focal point for the POW I MIA issue. Instead, a "!.'~'P~ 
branch should be created that the JCRC, CILHI, DIA, Casualty Affairs 
would report to. This would allow the DlA to get back to its primary f~!nc.ti~~ 
analyzing intelligence information, and it would also provide a branch 
coordinate all the efforts on the POW I MIA issue, being the focal point 
Or who ever could turn to. It could also serve as the watchdog to insure 
followed up on, preventing those reports that take over 900 days to get out. 

Turning toward the issue of Normalization; I feel we have something 
wants, and if we give it to them too quickly, we will not have, )~a.~n~y,;~b.::~~ 
solving the POW I MIA issue. I have listened to Vietnam make J:: 
J have seen them break those promises. Until they earn my trust 
would not give them anything until I received something concrete 
U.S. Government should not react too hastily on this, despite whatevee'r;·\'ie'tn .... . 
greedy corporations want. 

The last topic I wish to address is the stickiest One for me. I would like ~ 
that any opinions expressed by me today are my Own, and do not necessanly 
U.S. Air Force or Department of Defense PoJicy. I would like to talk a~ut 
words "Highest National Priority". J have heard these words used to describe 
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ut I rsonally haven't seen the action ~~in,~ them. J?rlier this -:::.:~,b'lv ' n~lved in a "Highest National Pnonty , Operalton Dese~ 
~n it everyday I saw it on television everyday, I read about It 

~;~~~~~t;i~~,d[~ So did' every other American. You could not help but 
. Storm, a Highest National Priority .. I do not ~now 

. b t 'f the POW/ MIA issue has the hIghest nahonal companson, u I od h ge cies al 
hundreds of remains still in Vietnam t ay. w y a~e a n ds r. -

are hrou h on reports, why can't we find the ~nge~prlDt recor ?r 
o} thOS: missing, and why can't we ~nd the Identity of 3 peopl~l~ 
r~tl~:~:·~ )ri~.~w~.ould not be so upset If the ~o~ernment h~,d ~a 
n , but they didn't. For years It s been the Highest 

1,i!~.;~a,;;!O~.~n'.id for years I've wondered. .. d I 
would like to remind this Commi~tee that thiS tesbmony ea s 

:~~~~~~.i ~'~~~~l~~:i~:~ in my father's case m the recent past. I .was too 
in the beginning of this issue and wa~ not subJ~ted to 

. families still clearly remember. While 1 feel 10 most 
h been handled. in a reasonable manner, there are 

h c~ saY~he same What kind of proof will it take for the Gov-
w ~ ~nnofr sh does the· trail need to be'! We need to change our 

re~~~tiv:~ne ~o a proactive one. Thank you Mr. Chairman for the op­
to atestify before this Committee. 

JOINT CASUALTY RESOLUTION CENTER 

N AS BARBERS POINT, HAWAII 96862 

CASE 0727-0-01 ANO 02 

NARRATlVE 

June 1967, Capbetain aVboi~~J ~~ ~C~~h~;~~r'a aR!~i~i 2L~~~~~fi~~~~na~: 
crew mem rs .. f r. d d' ared in the VI. number 6::J-7425, was hit by antIaucra t lire 8n ISSppe h .11 

. . XE343517 near the southern edge of Dong Ng en "., age, 
. 'th1e~(fo~~:~ Quang ~i~h~ Proftvince, V!etna~i'?uu:~n!f ~i~~S~~~~ ~~nd 

Apodaca reported hiS alrcra was a an I 'h n' ht h d 
northeast. Shortly thereafter~ th~ fth20 =:~rs Tr[e~ ~OU115 not e;~_ 

~ectro'"C beacon signals for approxlma e y f, . ed f th rea by 
SOu rce of the signals. Search bl~ hrescu~~n~~th ~~~ mi:ir::g c:e! mem­

ground fire, were unable to esta IS . con . essed the occurrence has 
Cormer People's Army of Vietnam soldier, wh~ wItn t ed and' was 

One of the crewmen parachuted from the alrcr~ft, was cB;P ur '. I 
the local militia from Chanh Hoa II Ha~let. ThdI.S h~~I~~638K820~t::~~~ 

south southeast of Thanh Yen at grid coor ms"",,,, , 

1.78 meters 
88.3 kilograms 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, both of you, for your tes-

t ry and clarify just one comment th~t. you made, Dr. 
This is, as I have said, a framework. Th~s IS 3 days d.urmg 

eV'er)'bo>dy who has some role to play here IS gom~ to kmd of 
the parameters, if you will, of their case, and so mdeed, you 

of hundreds of famlhes, and I do not want any­
t hink that all you are going to be able to say to us or that 
going to listen to, must be dealt with during these first 3 
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We have one person designated on this staff who is 
liaison to you, to the families, but every member of the 
pared to receive any evidence whatsoever from anybody, 
is the purpose of the Committee, and I think you will find us 

ing out to you, and very, very open to all testimony, and SO 

these 3 days are going by like a blur, and I find myself 

dreds of questions that I do not have time to ask, but 
purpose of it, to set the framework, and I hope you 

that. I do not want any family to believe that their testimony 

going to be heard or welcomed. All of it is. 
Now, a second thing that I would say is that we are ne.OOSIll 

dependent on the kind of information that you provide 

we are going to go into some detail, not all of it today, but 
course of the next days. 

Now, you mentioned in your testimony that no one would 

you the names of these people. Have you asked for these 
Dr. O'GRADY. Yes, Senator, I have. 
The CHAIRMAN. Who have you asked? I might add also, 

tally, tomorrow, or as soon as we have time-and I hope it 

tomorrow-the administration is going to respond to many of 

complaints and comments that are made, and so we intend to 

action on this kind of thing right away. 
Dr. O'GRADY. After the report was fmally released to me-o'D4 

the reports generated by JCRC in this matter was released to 

thoroughly analyzed the information that was provided to me 

generated a letter to the Casualty Affairs Office 
detailed information that would further clarify this-my 
case. 

One of those requests was specifically for the name of the 

tors. In the original document the name of the are 

tized. However, I do have their political affiliations 
course of the way and currently. I also know exactly . 

they live in. I do not think it would be very difficult for 
went to Vietnam, to find those individuals, particularly since 

were very forthcoming and reportedly very accommodating, 

cooperative, and very anxious to talk to U.S. Government 

members regarding my father's case. 
However, the actual names are still-have not been DTI,videa 

me despite August 23 request. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is that the only request you made? 
Dr. O'GRADY. I made a number of verbal requests by teIepf",! 

The CHAIRMAN. Who have you requested? 
Dr. O'GRADY. We are directed to make contact through the 

alty Affairs Office, Mr. Atkinson and Mr. Frampton. That is 

directed my request to. I was told it would have to be for-w,lf{llel 

JCRC for response. This morning, as I walked into 
room, I received a document from Mr. - or a packet of do<c_,!!~ 

from Mr. Atkinson tbat have been provided to him by 
haven't had time to review them, but my brief cursory revieW 
gests that the captors names have still not been provided. 

The CHAIRMAN. You mentioned also that records have 
peared. 

Dr. O'GRADY. I believe I said the record had been changed. I 
sQeak to records disappearing in my father's case and other 
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much disappearing but being purged from files, but I think 

datenoerlt was that information had been changed subsequent 

Vi,etrlarnel,!' participation in the interviews with my father's 

Is that what you're referring to? 
CflAIRMIA.1. No. I thought I'd written down a note as you said 

_nrcls disappear, and I had a question mark. I thought you 

lIIel"~I)D€<I that records had disappeared. 
,-,"A'''' I think I generically suggested that. Fingerprints 

disaPlpe'lred. Let me find my exact reference. 
LlIA"'MJ\N . Well, let me ask you--

Fingerprints and dental records, Senator. 
CHAIRMAN. Do you think these things have disappeared as a 

of a willful intent to deny you access to this, to cover up 
or do you think they have disappeared because of a 

bureaucratic bungling process? 
O'GRADY. Senator, I have had to do a lot of soul·searching to 

to terms with whether or not I could believe that everything 

fought for and was lost for has been denigrated by the 

that this is willful and intentional, and for a very long time I 

to convince myself it was unintentional and it was a matter 

~~':.'~~~~~Z' of ignorance, and failure to follow through, and 
~.. and lack of money and lack of analytical and pro-

skill. 
come to the conclusion after 24 years and hundreds of 

research much to my great distress, be<cause my children 

live in this country, that it is willful and it is intentional, 

could give you specific examples as to what I base that con-

on. 
CHAIRMAN. We would like you to share those with us. 
O'GRADY. One that comes to mind again, and there are 

as well, but one that comes immediately to mind is a case of 

of family members who were provided with pieces of 

or particles of teeth, as indication that their person had died 

identification, formal identification. 
they went back to see if they could compare dental records 

teeth with independent forensic anthropologists involved, 

found the dental records could not be located. This was not 

the most recent future, but dates back with family members 

spoken to as far back as 1985. 
National League of Families at one time called for all family 

to provide the dental records that they had on file to the 

League of Families so they could be maintained, and now 

I'e<:ords, either within Government files or within the Nation­

""m,'",. cannot be found. It is too many disappear­
inl'o!:lmation can't be found, can't be located. 

;gt~~~~:~~~:~?' Were the dental records as a group provided and 

. Many family members did tell me when I was a 

the National League of Families board of directors that 
had. Sometimes they were only copies of dental records. 

,:,.n'Al~M'M'. They were provided to the League, but you're 
they're not there with the League any more, is that what 

saying? 
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Dr. O'GRADY. That is my understanding, and also not 
through other COurses. 

The CHAIRMAN. I've exhausted my time. Let me come baCk 
other round. Senator Smith. 

Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Obviously, there 
anything this Committee or any other human being Could 
make right any wrongs that you have had to deal with OVer 
past 20-odd years, but I think there is one thing that we caq 
and that is to-No. I, to see that it doesn't happen again to 
body else, and No.2, to try to put together some type of a 
a policy, so that whatever information is there about your 
that it be provided to you, and I can give you my personal 
ance that that will be done if I have anything to say 
speaking for myself. But that does not undo what has haIl))ell 

I just want to ask a couple of questions. First of all, to yOU 
O'Grady, On the record, the initial report that your mothe; 
ceived was what, that your father was killed or captured? 

Dr. O'GRADY. The original report we received in 1967, my 
was-very minimal information was provided to us at that 
We were led to believe both in all verbal contacts and all 
communications that my father had died. 

Senator SMITH. That was communicated to you from the 
officer, that your father was killed? 

Dr. O'GRADY. Yes, that is correct. However, I discovered_in 
I began my own research-that what we had not been told is 
my father had been originally categorized as a category 2, 
there are categories-and I believe, Senator Kerry, you 
about databases and baselines, and as a researcher and a pr1ole. 
I always believe you cannot answer any question unless 
lish a working hypothesis based upon some baseline inllorma,tIO 
and the baseline information that was very helpful to me 
case is the fact that he was categorized as a category l. 
means, suspected to have been captured. But this infonnation 
not discovered until 1985 by my independent research. 

Senator SMITH. Excuse me for interrupting, but were you 
quently told at any time by anybody in the U.S. G~;~l~b~~~;n~ 
casualty office or any place else, that your father was 
captured, that they were wrong? Were you ever told that 
captured? 

Dr. O'GRADY. No. The first time I have ever known my father 
have been known to have been captured alive, although I 
suspected it based on my Own research, was in August 1991. 

Senator SMITH. Does the Government concur with your 
that he was captured Or do they dispute that? 

Dr. O'GRADY. The Government provided the information 
confirmed his capture to me. 

Senator SMITH. In a letter, first of all regarding the search 
reSCue missions-and I will stand corrected if I'm 
maybe somebody can refresh me, but I believe that General 
testified that in fact some of those records were de'3troy,ea, 
don't recall what reason he gave, whether it was in,ad'vel.tent 
direct, I don't know. The record should stand on that. But that 
answer some of the-or at least one of the concerns that you 

- -
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I t to follow that up at some point, not 
in a.letterh!~ed bu~at~ look into what happened there. In a 
testunony , A'I 20 1988 you mentioned asIde from 

wrote to me on pn , . h 'd h'ch you men­
and rescue debriefings whlC

f 
J.~u sal h ~h I I would like 

also mentioned a couple 0 mgs w I bee filed 
d--y"usubsequent to that letter to me have ever n 0 ow 

. f mer POW John Drumisi, his debrief-
,!,entlOn, ~~~ \~~~!.\ed~e of your dad. Did anybody ever p!"o­
lik~rt~ t~at briefmg, debriefing, or put you m touch WIth 

No Senator, no one did. .? 
UR.AU'. Did you ask for that informa~lOn. 

- (}'G~RA'DY Yes I asked for that informatIon on numerdoubs .oc
r
-

• .. . I d 11 POW e ne­
I even broadened 'hY r&::~t c~p~~~ed :I~e within 10,000 

the men hknown dtoI ave 'ded the names of those particular f fat er an proVl rts h' ch 
o for any homecoming eg;ess repo ,w I. 

riII1ua,to:
s
, be that might have ment,oned my faTh m 
and documents related to that, yes. But ave 

be<m ~prc'vl(l~ any of that. . ded 't? 
requested it but were never proVl I . 

is correct. .. ? 
Was the reason for the demal gwen. t'll ~[Y(}~'::;.;.niI w told the homecoming egress reports are s I 

. as I was told all POW debriefing reports are 

.~E~:~~:~,~int~:~!~~· :1'::fi~di~1:r::ti:,a~~dr~e~fd~~ 
Drc)vided the names of the members-or the ot er pI 0 on 

IIIiIlSioin when he was lost. . lease try to 
SMITH. This is very Important t'? me, so ~ecord Obvi-

if you can, an~ if Yll k::n't, t~hn !O\.;~s f~~~~\ome i';' 1973. 
as JO~:b~~~d'~;~ afte~~~at. john Drumisi was obviously 

people debriefed. t Id d' d 
after John Drumisi's debriefing were you 0 ,or t id 

DeIOI,e that or if not, how soon after that wDere Y?I! h d 
b~ upon some comments that rumISI a 

r' d . deed have been captured? 
a &';;aa~r T~,;.. ";,eve; told by any U.S. Government 

o"r"lv'n"d"i~idual th~t my father was ever alive, and when I as­
that my research suggested that he was-

SMITH They then verified that? . d ' d 
. No, they did not verify that I persISted an . sal 

could be given this information I beheved I could v<;~IYh'\ 
-~I<)r SMITH I just want to be sure. I thought you sal a 

verify it? In other words, they dispute; the fact that you 
YOur father was alive, or they supported It. . 
O'GRADY. Up until 1991, August of thIS year, they have dls­
that my father was in fact captured ah~e. 

SMITH. But now they say otherWIse. h h h 
Now they say based upon the fact t at t ey a~e 

found his actual captors and they interViewed th~m In 
Who gave them detailed information about my father s cap-
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ture, right down to, as I mentioned in my testimony he h d 
rettes left that they smoked on the way down the hiil. a 7 

Senator SMITH. But stIll no contact with Drumisi? 
Dr. O'GRADY. That is correct. . 
Sena.tor S!"'ITH. And no contact with any of his captors Or 

formatIOn dIrectly related to you and the captors, as I ' 
It, the captors, the alleged captors names were provided!'nt delrsti 
etnamese, IS that correct? 0 

Dr. O'GRADY. Not only were the alleged captors names 
to the VIetnamese, Senator Smith, but the Vietnamese w 
to my father's .captors t? p~rticipa~e in the examination o~~he 
tors. In my VIew, that.s lIke takIng the prime suspects to 
cross-examme the eye wItnesses. 

Senat~lr SMITH. I just want to touch one final point, and I 
very brIef! and I apologize to my colleagues. The statement 
also. mentIOned, the fourth item in your letter, the statement 
marme sergeant by the name of Walker, who claimed he was 
early return!"e-I assume by that they meant some of those 
came out prIOr to 1973 who had been held in a POW c 
your father-which was purged from your file sometime aft::~ 

Now, you know fo~ a fact that some statement by Marine 
geant Walker regardmg your father was in your file and then 
moved? 

Dr. O'GRADY. I know. for a fact that that individual contacted 
casualty office at Nelhs AIr Force Base in Las Vegas NV . 
late 1960's, that he claimed to have been held in a c~mp ;~n 
With my father. At that time, we were told that this claim 
false, that t~at could not possibly be true, and it was di!;countl 

However, It was m the file and remained in the file through 
proxlmately.1976: It ,:"as released to my grandfather, who has 
sequently died, m hiS attempt to secure information using 
FOIA-Freedom of Information Act-and I do have a copy of 
In all subsequent requests for my father's file, dating-my 
request under FOIA from 1985 forward that document 
appear. ' 
. I recently. ,,:quested a copy of the microfiche to find out if it 
Just an omiSSIOn m terms of xeroxing. It doesn't on 
mIcrofiche any longer, either. I would say the U.S. 
would have a difficult h~e even finding that particular piece 
eVIdence, but I do have It In my possession. 

Senator SMITH. Thank you. I would yield, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Brown. 
Se,nator BROWN. Help me with a little background in 

ther s case! Dr. O'Grady. From reviewing the files, do you 
where t~e mformatIOn about his capture came from? 

Dr. 0 GRADY. Yes. In fact, I spent a great deal of time puttillgl 
of the infOrmatIOn JCRC had provided to me. In June 
namese member of the JCRC team told American m.,mbers 
JCRC team that they had done research in the MR4 Air Defen~ 
Archives in Vinh City, Vietnam, and had come across a report 
my father had been shot down by the-I believe it was the 
BattalIon AIr Defense U flit.. I have that in the record- and ..... :_._. 
had been bUrIed at a partICular location in a village called 
Llflg. The-
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They had your father identified by name? 
name in the MR4 Vinh Air Defense Archives. 

nr'i.nlnal source of that information from the town of 
that original report. Now, I still do not have 

drina] report, and so I have essentially derived that informa­
the second report that was provided to me. 
time that information as to his death and burial was for­

a n'umber of U.S. Government agencies, including the 
HOI,se, the Vientiane Embassy, the Secretary of Defense JCS 

n (mu>Ju" u DIA and CIL-HI. However, I have still not 
1 .... "OvidE,d with a copy of that original report, and most dis­

even though the source of that burial information 
was never contacted by the JCRC team in J une 

~~I~;;;.';~~b~;!lt~ and independently verify those statements. 
accepted and reported to those Government 

fact. 
was then officially closed, and I suspect that my father 

:onsiderEm to be a case resolved. As General Vessey testified, 
even though there were no bodies, they have to look some 

the bodies. 
presented as fact despite the fact that a JCRC excava­

went to the alleged burial site named in the report and 
evidence of burial whatsoever. Again, the case was closed 

.J.,"", .. v 1991 7 months later, when the same JCRe team was 
ge;'eral vicinity, gathering information on a differ-

origilnal source of the "death and burial" report had come to 
seek out the JeRe team members to tell them that he 
that filed that report and would like to be interviewed, 

.lw;e he was quite easily available, they did interview him, 
is when they discovered that the original report, or the 

filed in the MR4 archives in Vinh City, were based exclu­
and solely on hearsay by the original source's own testimo-

then he gave them the shocking information that, well, I 
you anything first-hand, I know who can, and he gave 
names of the men from his village who he knew had ac-

~-w,ere members of the local militia who had gone up, sur­
father, and captured him, taken him down into the vil­
Ling where he spent the night in a salt house and-a 

~IPE"ated salt house-and was seen again by 2 additional eye 
were just curious because they had never seen an 

oelore. and who saw him again the next day, still in the 
the local militia and still on a stretcher. 

was indication that he had been wounded. He was de­
as bleeding at the time of capture. Both captors reported 
the time nightfall came, the bleeding had stopped. The 

the 2 additional eye witnesses reported his uniform was 
blood, but it was dried blood, and that he obviously had 

night, and so his injuries were not immediately life­
~~tellinJ( . If t hey had been, he could have been transported to a 

approximately 10 miles north of Wai Ling that was known 
'been-was a known hospital in that area, and he was not 

!'IIiI1po'mm on tlte evening of his capture. 
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. Senator BROWN. Did the team attempt to interview other 
In the regIon? It sounds like they talked to 4 people ,,:Jt,ol;l"E'th,~;. 
. Dr. O'GRADY. That is correct. Based upon the . 
mformatlOn, they contacted the 2 captors that he named 
not sure whether or not the 2 captors provided the additioa';.'l 
wItnesses, or. whet~er the original source, but also there w:;,. 
of 4 persons mtervlewed, that is correct. 

Senator BROWN. But no one knew the disposition? No one 
what ha,d happened to him after those reports? 

Dr. 0 GRAny. Well, that's where the testimony of the 
nesses and the captors gets somewhat unclear and contl.adict,. 
a!,-d the last time he was seen alive by anybody 
vIewed by the JCRC was about 10 a.m. on April 11, 1967, . 
of the local mIlItIa, beIng carrIed on a stretcher in the --;.;-.. ~ 
Will Lan, and then rumor-what is reported as a rumOr 
lated that he was taken by truck to a transport to a poml:-alli 
edly to the hospital. However, the truck unex~tedly stoppo,.j 
Ba Ha Nung, a.nd-for a .few moments, and then turned 
a rumor w"!l circulated m the village he had died and been 
back ~ Will Lmg to be buned. The evidence is much more 
whehnmg that he was transferred at that point as OPjJOs<ed-_ 

Senator BROWN. And your statement refers ' to a camp? """"LlOm 

. Dr .. O'GRADY. Yes. I have a CIA document with me that 
IdentIfy non-LaotIan POW camps in that immediate vicinity 
across the border. You have to understand my father's loss ' 
was on the border of Laos and Vietnam, in an area known 
Megea Pass. Senator McCain might be more familiar 
than I am. He ~as so close to the border of Laos, his captors 
ed he was seemmgly attemptmg to maneuver his parachute 
the bo.rder mto Laos, but did not make it and was technically 
tured In North VIetnam by ethnic nationals. 

Senator BROWN. The sergeant that you mentioned reported 
he was In the POW camp with your father. Where was that 

Dr. O'GRADY. This information was very sketchy It ",. .. _._ 
about approximately three s.entences that say, Serge~t So-.an'~'" 
an early ret~rnee, has come forward and claimed that he was 
In a camp In Laos with your husband-it was directed to 
mother at that point-however, we have determined that his 
IS not able to be substantiated. 
Sena~r BROWN. Is there a location and a time? 
Dr. 0 GRADY. No. There was no additional information. 
Sena~r BROWN. Was there any follow-up? 
Dr. 0 GRADY. Ther~ was no evidence in the file at any point. 
Senator BROWN. DId they give you the information that 

enable you to contact the sergeant? 
Dr. O'GRADY. I'm still trying to track the s.ergeant. I've also 

queste<! on numerous occasions, through every channel available 
me, a lIst of the early returnees from Vietnam and I have not beeII 
able to access that list either so that I could at least verify that ... 
was in fact an early returnee. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who have you asked for that? 
. Dr. O'GRADY. I've gone to the Casualty Office as directed, I be" 

lIeve I have attempted through various Congressmen-McCloskeY 
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point, Congressman Rowland at that point. I've asked for ~s­
through the National League of Famlhes dIrectly-~aIn , 
to be a casualty, a U.S. Air Force document. I belIeve I 

contacted Secretary of the Air Force in an attempt to see If 
could be provided to me. 

len.auJr BROWN. Dr. O'Grady, you would like the names of the 
the ground? 

n:··O'GJiAI)~. The names of the captors that are now known. 
BROWN. The names of the captors that are now known, 

,8e,nalwr like an ability to get in touch with the sergeant to query 

. That is correct. . 
~!Dator BROWN. You would like a followup done by U.S. Intelh­

both with records that might be available from POW cam!.'s, 
people knowledgeable of those, and also any records that eXIst 
regard to the Laotian camps themselves, and hospItals, I take 

O'GRADY. That is correct. . .. 
~~ii~~~'i~B~.R~'O~W;N. You, I assume, would like some assIstance In 
II yourS<elf? 

"R.ADY. I would very much like to go to Vietnam mys.elf. I 
. at this point in time I'm the only family member who can go 
speak to my father's captors, the men who last saw and knew 

father to be alive directly. 
r-.~lena.?:,!: BROWN. What els.e should we be focused on? . 

Senator I hesitate to continue to ask s~lfic re­
behalf of just my case, because I believe that I could 
information I need, and we could cure all of the other 

~~~'~II~;:~ that have long been denied, as well, by some basIC 
~ and s~ific methodology recommendatIOns, and I 

happy to list those for you. . 
would cure not only my concernS but also ac~omphsh the 

for many other families in exactly the same Circumstance, 
I cannot tell you how many others could cOl1?e here and tell 
information has been purged from the me,. InformatIOn has 
altered, information is inconsistent, informatIOn IS Inaccur~te' 
so we need not a piecemeal case-by-case baSIS of resolutIOn, 

I certainly appreciate that. We need a structured approach 
immediately. 

BROWN. We need the specifics, if you're willing to supply 

. O'GRADY. Certainly. I can go on record right now with 12 rec­
lID!!"en.da·t~ns, if you would allow the time. 

Senator BROWN. I think that would be very helpful, and I woul,d 
certainly yield to the chairman's discretion on tIme. I know he.s 
lIDder some constraints, but frankiy, one of the frustratIOns here IS 
JIeople expressing problems with the process and yet not haVIng the 
lpecifics brought out s<o that we can follow up on them. I thmk 
1that you've got there is exactly what we need. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think the Senator's point is very well taken, 
&lid we have the time to receive it. I mean, if you feel it is some­
~ you want to state publicly, that's fine, or if you could submit 
it privately to us-we obviously want to make it part of the record . 
I would be happy to do whichever you're more comfortable WIth. 
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Dr. O'GRADY. If you feel you have the time, I certainly would like 
the opportunity to address not only the specific recommendations 
that I would make to you, but also the issue of the discrepancy 
cases. 

The CHAIRMAN. I want to assure you we have the time, SO go 
ahead. 

Dr. O'GRADY. I will begin with my recommendations. The onl 
caveat that I would add is that every time I corne to these hearin~ 
I think of about 10 Or 15 more, and so these are the ones I have 
prepared prior to attending these hearings. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, they've given us a year's existence, so YOU 
can follow up. 

Dr. O'GRADY. They are in no way prioritized, so please consider 
any and all of these as possible avenues of pursuit. 

First of all--and you have spoken of this today-immediately de­
classify any and all information pertaining to the POW IMIA issue 
including-not limiting-but not limited to all live-sighting repo..u; 
made by refugees, CAS teams--controlled American Source 
teams-military intelligence, and private agencies, and all others. 

Senator MCCAIN. Dr. O'Grady, that's part of the Defense authori_ 
zation bill. 

Dr. O'GRADY. All POW debriefings and homecoming egress re­
ports, all documents held by the Central Intelligence Agency, all 
military command intelligence data collected by CINCPAC, all un­
correlated live-sighting reports, all communication satellite trans­
missions held by the National Security Agency, the Drug Enforce­
ment Agency, and every other Federal agency, and all uncorrelated 
POW information held by every other and any other agency as 
well. 

Now, we fought the battle for declassification for a very long 
time, but at this point in time that would not be enough, because 
much of the information been withheld from me has not been with­
held as a matter of national security, or even as a matter of, it's 
classified. Reports I speak of were never classified. They were just, 
as a matter of policy, not provided, and there are a number of poli­
cies that prevent information from getting onto the record as a 
matter of policy. 

The discrepancy cases, the names of the discrepancy cases for 
whom General Vessey is currently negotiating are not a matter of 
public record. How can we verify who is being asked for? More Ill"!­
portantly, how can we verify who is being omitted from the negoti­
ations who should be being asked for? That's my first recommenda­
tion. We can look at not only the declassification of material, but 
policy changes that put on the public record all information that ]s 
necessary to recover Our men. 

Second, again, in that same line, direct General Vessey to stop 
conducting the POW I MIA negotiations in secret, and to put the 
names and record of resolution before the families, the Congress, 
and the American public. Dr. Kissinger conducted negotiations for 
the original Hdiscrepancy list" in secret. . 

The names of those men submitted as Hdiscrepancy cases" In 
1973 were not released to the public until 1987. Not until 1987 were 
the families and others made aware of hundreds of discrepancy 
cases not included on Kissinger's list. General Vessey's current dis, 
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list is also secret. The numbers of "discrepancy cases" he 
...,aw-, on different occasions is inconsistent, and the cnterIa 

of the cases is not on the record, nor are the names 
"""'''cases"''-:::: now considered resolved. 

ecentl renewed my request that the list of 31 cases that 
have r rtedlyYresolved without remains returned, that General 
pur~tified to on July 17, 1987, be released. How do. w?e know 

has been resolved unless he will release that list. . 
~mediately acknowledge that General Ves~ey s negotIa­

r ·ted to men lost in North and South VIetnam, as he 
o;j~ly 17, 1987, and are ineffective in the matter of men 

Laos or transported to Laos, such as my father. 
immediate action to induce or compel Laos to release the 
f hundreds of men known to have been captured ahve m 

o who still survive in Laos. 2 
B~~~.~;,~~~l;i~r::eactivate the cases of all category 1 and c~te~ory 
wi those in Laos, and using the most SophIStIcated, 

:~~~~:~~: research techniques cross-referenc~ all uncorrelated 
of prisoners and prison camp l~atIOns, mcludmg all 
eports all refugee reports both mtra and mter-coun­

:-earn r~ports and other intelligence data collected by 
mllIU,ry agency or Federal department or office, and reqUIre a 

1I~I'rehe.!,sltVe report as to these findings. 
been told on numerous occasions we do not have the ca­

to cross-fertilize databases. That means If, for example, a 
of a live POW should come to CIA, it cannot be entered mto 

l'()lne~~" bank that essentially cross-references and cro~s-fertIl­
~. computer bank. That, after 24 years, Senators, IS unbe-

establish outside of the control of any Fede~al 
!~t~'e:;;ab~~!i,C~ of Gov~rnment, an immediate and comprehensIve 

that will honestly accom(Jlish the return of hve 
:~~~~~~o'~and the generation of profeSSIOnal and hon.est repo~ts, 
lIIBuritno unlinoited and unconstrained access to all the mform",tIOn 

challenge and resistance, and the con.slder~tIOn. of mde­
counsel to investigate any possible crimmal vlOlatIOns. 

communicate publicly to the VIetnamese Govern­
embargo will not be lifted nor nor.mahzatlOn estab­

all American soldiers who stayed behmd after the war 
Americans who may be held outside their control,. ";lld all 

Americans either voluntarily or involuntanly resldmg m 
would be immediately released. . 

arrange for all family mempers who ~re relatIves of 
1 category 2's and category 3 s, to testIfy before Con­

the cumulative r;"'ord of deception and dishonesty so that 
can be exposed. . be 
In addition, to immediately arrange for a famIly mem r, ~ny 

Ibnily member who alleges an official file con tams mformatIOn 
that is or has been incomplete, inaccurate, concealed, altered, or 
turged, to testify in open hearing. . 

To immediately arrange for any famIly. member who ha~ chal­
lenged or been forced to accept an unscIentIfic. or fraudulent Ident!­
lic8tion as "resolution" to testify in open heanng. 
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To immediately arrange for any family member who now has 
has ever had official or unofficial information that their lOVed 
was captured alive to testify in open hearing. 

Immediately halt the "joint resolution" process orchestrated 
the JCRC until such time that an honest, scientific, co~~plreh,en"i~ 
methodology and plan is detailed and developed, 
the Vietnamese are fully forthcoming with accurate m!IO!m"ti<>n 
all cases, until such time as the professional credentials 
and expertise of all team members can be validated and ' 
time as there are sanctions identified for unethi~l and CTlmilnal 
violations committed by any team member. 

Suspend the joint process in all cases that are likely to have 
volved capture by an ethnic minority or transportation to Laos. 

ImmedIately pass an Act of Congress that retroactively resto,.. 
Captain Carr and Colonel O'Grady and all of the other known and 
suspected POW's to prisoner-of-war status until they are proven 
dead beyond any reasonable doubt. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Dr. O'Grady, what do you do now? What is 

your line of work? 
Dr. O'GRADY. I'm a professor at the University of Maryland East­

ern Shore in psychology and education. 
Senator McCAIN. Were you once a member of the board of direc­

tors of the League of Families? 
Dr. O'GRADY. Yes. I was elected to the board of directors of the 

National League of Families and served in 1985 through 1986. 
Senator MCCAIN. Why did you terminate your service? 
Dr. O'GRADY. Well, I didn't voluntarily terminate my service. 

Based upon what I consider to be questionable election procedures 
and voting processes, I was not reelected. 

Senator MCCAIN. So you've not had further involvement with the 
League of Families? 

Dr. O'GRADY. That's not true at all. After I was no longer formal­
ly associated with the National League of Families, I felt that I had 
seen enough as a board member that dismayed me to such an 
extent that I felt an obligation, a moral and ethical obligation to 
those family members who don't have the skills that I have, who 
don't have the education I have, and the background, to assist 
them In detailed research in terms of each of their individual cases. 

Through that process, I also attempted to provide those families 
with alternative sources of information and resources that were 
not only not provided by the National League of Families but ac­
tIvely thwarted by the National League of Families. 

Senator McCAIN. So you feel the National League of Families­
maybe I should ask your description-is not doing its job, or carry­
ing out its mission, is that correct? 

Dr. O'GRADY. Absolutely. 
Senator MCCAIN. Did I just hear you say they were thwarting 

the efforts to resolve these issues? 
Dr. O'GRADY. The National League of families I do not believe 

represents the interest of the men or those individuals who seek
f the recovery of live Americans by any of their actions, by any 0 

their procedures, by any of their policies. 
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f S;ti~;~~ McCAIN. Do you believe the National League of Families 
b working against the goals? 

".""n. Yes. My experience as a board member is that 
was an active and deliberate plan tha t did prevent the proc­

going forward. It kept family members deliberately in the 
of critical information. 

t t:~:[O~McCAIN. Would you do me the favor of providing that 
W to the Committee as well? 

V"AllY. I kept a detailed journal while I was a member of 
of directors of the National League of Families, and I can 

detailed documentation of those incidences, occasions, 
activities, that substantiate my claim. 

I@eln~~ n.' ... ""..'."!. We would appreciate that. 
. be happy to do that. 

~&,nator McCAIN. Are there others that share your view, do you 

"liRADY. When I was a member of the National League of 
~~~~ I was-I made an effort to contact family members. As a 
II of the board of directors, I did not have access to the mem­

directly. I was told I could not acces the membership 
telephone communication or written communication, that 
was private and confidential and held only by Ms. Grif-

then requested that I would pay for the mailing personally if 
would mail those letters, if she didn't want to provide me with 

as a board member, to the families directly. 
was also denied to me, and so I tediously and painstakingly 

_tructE!d my own list and did in fact attempt to communicate 
and based upon my contacts with a large 

members, particularly those known and suspect­
can say with confidence that a ma~o!ity of those fa!,,­

SU'ODort the National League of FamIlIes or the polICIes 
prs.ctices National League of Families, or Ms. Griffiths 

acts independent of that organization. 
~[lat<lr McCAIN. What is your theory, Dr. O'Grady, as to why 

which is composed of some family members, 
actively thwarting a resolution of this very painful and 

~:~~:~:~~ Because of the extensive involvement and personal 
and interest in the Government's established policies 

I think the line between objectivity and personal in­
crossed. 

~'na'tor iVll"-".IN. And that is by the entire board? 
. No. Specifically by Ms. Ann Griffiths, who is the 

~cutive director, and as implemented by a board of her choosing. 
McCAIN. Obviously, since you've been in contact with 

other family members, you also can provide us with access to 
specific complaints and areas that they have not received the 

that you feel they deserve? 
. Yes, Senator McCain . One of the things I tried to 

, one of the things I did do independently was conduct a 
of family members and ask them if any information had 

concealed from them, withheld from them, purged from their 
lnaccurately reported, or whatever, and gave them approxi· 
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mately eight to ten categories and asked them to just 
spond and provid~ the documentation to me, and so yes, I do 
detaIled mformatIon m that regard. I have reviewed many 
files for families. 

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you very much. 
Captain Apodaca, is your aunt Elena Apodaca? 
Mr. APODACA. Yes. 
Senator MCCAIN. She resides in Tucson, AZ? 
Mr. ApODACA. That is true. 
Senator MCCAIN. She is an outstanding and wonderful perso 

and one who shares your commItment to resolving this case as ~ n, 
as Captain Apodaca is concerned-{)r Major, I believe. , ar 

Mr. APODACA. He was promoted to major after his shoot-down 
date. 

. Senat?r MCCAIN. We also are interested in your problems and 
dIfficultIes you have had, and we hope we can get those resolved, 
and we apprecIate your commItment to serving this country 88 
well, captain, and I know that he is very proud of you. 

Dr. O'Grady, could I just return 1 minute to this issue of the 
people who you ,believe captured, or evidence that you have cap­
tured Captam 0 Grady? You say that these were indigenous per­
sonnel? 

Dr. O'GRADY. Yes, that is correct. The JCRC report states that 
there IS no doubt that this information is correlated to my father 
and th,,:t .these were indigenous personnel. In fact, Senator, one of 
the IndIVIdual-{)ne of the captors when he was interviewed W88 
dIfficult to understand, because the Vietnamese translator who the 
JCRC team utilized could not understand the dialect. 

Senator MCC~IN. Do y~u know how these JCRC people came 
across these mdlVIduals WIthout the knowledge of the Vietnamese 
themselves? 

Dr. O'GRADY: Yes. The source of the original burial report-in 
the MR-4 archIves there was report filed, and it has been there for 
24 years, I suppose, that this member of-this individual indig&­
nous person who was in the village where he was captured filed a 
report as to what he heard had happened. 

Senator MCCAIN. To who? 
Dr. O'GRADY. In the Vietnamese records. 
Senator MCCAIN. If he filed it with the Vietnamese, then the Vi· 

etnamese must have known that he had that knowledge. 
Dr. O'GRADY. W~ll, that is my point. For many years the Viet­

namese had In theIr files a report of his death and burial that had 
never been provided. 

Senator MCCAIN. That is to say the Vietnamese did not know 
about these people. That doesn't make sense doctor 

Dr. O'GRADY. No. I don't want to confuse you. . 
Senator MCCAIN. I'm sorry, I'm easily confused. I apologize. 
Dr. O'GRADY. I am, too. In this particular case, the Vietnam<:"" 

had a record of an alleged death and hurial-{)f death and bUrial 
that had been filed when-your question was why did the JCRe 
team pursue it? ' 

Senator McCAIN. No. How did they know? 
Dr. O'GRADY. When that original SOurce came to them when they 

were investigating a different case and contacted them and said, 
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the one who filed that report, but-and I would like to be inter-

said well, OK, since you' re here we'll interview you, and 
:.. •• ..;n'" the course of the interview he said, well, that report I filed 

hearsay. I didn't see anything, I just heard things, but I do 
who captured him, and you could talk to them, and they live 
and here are their names, and that point JCRC was prompted 

go to the village of his capture and track those individuals down. 
Senator McCAIN. Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator McCain. 
Now, when they were offered the opportunity to interview, they 

interview, correct? The recovery team conducted the interview, 
didn't say no, we don't want to interview, they interviewed? 
O'GRADY. Yes, they did interview . 
CHAIRMAN. And they did pass on the information? 
O'GRADY. Seven months after they obtained it and summa-

it . 
CHAIRMAN. But they did, they voluntarily-I mean, if there 

1W8&-
O'GRADY. No. No Senator. 

The CHAIRMAN. I'm trying to understand that. 
Dr. O'GRADY. Well, let me understand that the only thing the Vi· 

et,:~~~*' voluntarily passed on a member of the JCRC team was a 
h report from the Vinh archives that said he had been 

They told that to the American team members, and the 
~nelrican team members passed that as fact to everyone except the 

members. 
CHAIRMAN. Now, what do you suggest the American team 

li!Mambe,rB should have done if they were given that information at 
time? 
. O'GRADY. Well, the standard hy which my research is held to, 

~~:t~~~~~:~ with a report from a library or an archive and the 
~ SOllrc:e of that information is named, then the first thing I 

C01~u,ct that original source and interview him. 
CHAIRMAN. Was the source named in this case? 

Dr. O'GRADY. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. So what you're saying is, they didn't do the origi· 

research? 
O'GRADY. No. They did not independently corroborate the in· 

provided by the Vietnamese. 
CHAIRMAN. That may go to sort of methodology but not to 

Qinltent. I mean, if they were engaged in some kind of cover·up or 
prevent you from knowing, they would never have con· 

~cted the interview or never have passed the information on. 
O'GRADY. That's a separate issue. What I'm first-­

CHAIRMAN. Well, is it separate? Isn't it central to what 
'~:h~: saying? Aren't you saying information was kept from us, 
• were destroyed? 

O'GRADY. You 're confusing two issues. The first issue is the 
::h~oIOgy. Clearly, the procedural methodology did not reflect 
'-. highest national priority, did not reflect an absolute commit· 
~nt to confirm information passed by the Vietnamese. That's fail· 
':are No. 1. Failure No. 2 is taking the Vietnamese with them to 
Dlterview the captors. That's failure No.2 in the joint process. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Why is that such a failure? I mean, first of 
me~n, th.e requIrements are probably-I think they 
you re gOIng ~ travel M.th somebody with you. I mean, the 
namese are gOIng to go wIth them . 
. Dr. q 'GRADY. Well, that is the policy that is curre,ntly 

tice. JOInt JCRC team resolution means just that the 
and the Americans working together. ' 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you suggesting the Americans are 
gOIn~ to be ~orrupted by.the presence of the Vietname"'suelm"ehotr 
they re pot gOIng to ask legItimate questions? 

Dr. ~ GRADY. I am suggesting that ethnic-the ethnic faction 
mInOrItr, would be very unlikely in the presence of the ' 
to provIde any forthcoming information regarding my 
cause ~hey were under orders during the course of the war to 
~ver pIlots captured to the Vietnamese. In this case, I do not 
heve ~hey dId that, and would be unlikely to admit that in front 
the VIetnamese. 
. The CHAIRMAN. But in fact the Americans did conduct an inte ... 

VIew, dl~ they not, with the Vietnamese? 
Dr. 0 GRADY. Yes. Jointly, the Vietnamese and Americans con­

ducted an IntervIew. 

d 
The CHAIRMAN. And you believe they didn't get the information 

urIng that? 
. Dr. O'GRADY. That is correct. All they got, Senator, was informa­

tion regardIng the fact that he was captured. 
. The CHAIRMAN. But again it is methodology? You're not insinuat­
Ing that, there was ~ effort not to get to the truth? 

Dr. OGRAD:'. That s correct, until I get to the third failure. The 
thIrd faIlure ~s, after the interviews the report was prepared and 
sum~arIzed, If y~u can call it summarized, in February 1991. It 
was clrculated-I m sorry, that's not true. The 1990 report of death 
and bUrIal was circulated. 

I don't k.now exactly what happened tothe 1991 report. There is 
no transmIsSIOn or transmIttal Information available. There's no 
cover sheet. That report was put into a file-the fact that now he is 
known to have been captured alive by ethnic nationals in February 
1991. 

Nobody has that repo.rt. DIA doesn't have that report, they only 
ha~e the death and bUrIal report that was summarized and provid­
ed In 1990. I do not have that report, I did not get that report until 
7 months later, an~ the way that I get it is in this manner. I called 
up the DIA to ask if there was any new information on my father. 
They saId to me, why are you asking? We have a report here that 
says he dl~ and was buried, and his case is resolved. I said, you do, 
and they saId, yes. 

I said well, do you have a message transmission number because 
I knew if I could get that I could track that document a;'d when 
they provided that to me I then immediately contacted the casualty 
office to get the information from JCRC that particular death ani! 
burial report. ' 

In the process of that, 7 months later, they also provided the evi­
dence as to the interview with the captors, after I had threatened 
to contact congressmen, go to the media, and to take legal action If 
that information was not provided to me. 
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CHAIRMAN. Now, with respect to the differences between you 
league at this point, it would be hard for any of us to be­

the league would not want to resolve these issues or have 
American come back. I take it you believe that they 

happen? 
I believe that Ann Griffiths, as she purports to rep-

the families of the National League of Families, has not 
a proactive stance to ensure--
CHAIRMAN. But let me get at this. I mean, I want to make 

accept the differences at face value. We all have to. 
unavoidable. But the question is, are they differences 

differences about judgments, about evidence, dif­
of judgm.mt about intention, or is there something larger 
here, and I think what you are sa?,'ing to ~e is that you 

wasn't proactive, or the league wasn t proactive. 
O'GRADY. Ann Griffiths, Senator, controlled the information 
She controlled all the information on live Americans and it 

and prevented from being provided to the family 
pni?",es directly. She also prevented independent and other indi­

had a different point of view from even being heard so 
< •• nilv members could make an independent judgment, on 

l..'HAUtMJ'N. But your allegation is that while that happened 
take it you don't believe that happened because she 

bel.le,'e that the issue is legitimate, or doesn't want to get 
Clearly she believes that, correct? 

U·'liRADY. I think she wants the issue resolved. 
But has a different opinion of how it gets re-

O'GRAnY. I think her definition of resolution is different. I 
certainly her commitment to the return of live Americans as 

to the recovery of remains is certainly different, yes. 
'-'HIAIl~MAN. A different opinion as to approach and methodol-

. O'GRADY. No, it goes beyond approach and methodology. It 
to deliberately preventing the exercise of democ,:atic process. 
families are not given all information from whIch they can 

a personal judgment. 
CHAIRMAN. And the motive for that is what I am trying to 

at. It is not because they are always hovering around here, as 
know. These are very serious accusations about destruction of 

and avoidance of truth and coverup and so forth. 
I am trying to ascertain, and I believe you have probably 

is while there may have been some turf protection here and 
have been some differences about what constituted a le­

approach that you are not alleging, I take it, that some­
Griffiths or other members of the league were in cahoots 

an effort to prevent the truth from coming out. 
O'GRADY. I am saying, Senator, very clearly that Ms. Grif­

participated in deliberate concealment of information by and 
various agencies of the U.S. Government. As to motive, that's 
only speculation unless you want to qualify me as an expert 

in psychology. 
CHAIRMAN. It sounds like you may be able to be qualified. 
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Dr· O:GRADY. , I have my personal opinions as to motive. 
don t thmk that s really appropriate to speak to at this point. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are gomg to further this inquiry. 
tor Grassley, do you have any further questions? 
. Senator GRASSLEY. Just the point she just made. And maybe 

d
she'tdoes not feel comfortable discussing it, I would not force you 
01. 

But I would like to have that personal opinion. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me just say that as I said earlier 

you c~me back, Senator, ~his is the beginning of this inquiry. 
are gomg to talk wIth familIes who have this kind of evidence. 

Senator GRASSLEY. So you are saying it would be more appro,on. 
ate at that point? 

The CHAIRMAN: I think time-wise it would be. But I 
guarantee that wIll go through that. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Do you mean beyond these 3 days of hearin ... , 
The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely. 
Senator GRASSLEY. So let me ask, Dr. O'Grady, you would 

more comfortable havmg us handle that at that point. Is 
rIght? 

Dr. O'G~ADY. In terms of giving you my personal opinion as to 
motIve or m terms of documentmg some of my claims? 

Senator GRASSLE~ .. Well, I assume that your personal opinion is 
based u~n your ablhty to document some claims. 

Dr. a GRADY. That is correct. 
Senator GRASSLEY. I would like to have the point of view made 

and then take time to document it later on. 
Dr. O'GRADY. My personal opinion was that self-interest super­

seded the mterest and re~overy of live American POW's. 
The qHAIRMAN: Well, If all members are amenable to it, what I 

would hke to do IS move to the next paneL There is no truncation 
of thIS, I ~ant to assure ~ou . You have laid out the parameters or 
some very Important mqulry for the Committee. We knew this was 
an area we were gomg to have to go into and were prepared to. 
And so we will get back to you. 

And we would like you to submit all of the documentation, if yoU 
would,. ~d begm the pr?"ess, If you will, with those families who 
have SImIlar documentahon and problems. 
M~ suggestion .. and I do not know who is here representing Carl 

Ford s office, thIS IS somethmg we are going to take up with the 
Secretary as we go along here. But I do not want to wait a year for 
us to dr~w c~mcluslOns here that are fairly obvious in the early 
days, whIch IS that there is a communications public relations 
problem, if nothing more. ' 
. And I think it would be very advantageous to this entire process 
If a struct~re was immediately put into place to permit the access­
mg of the Information and review of information with the families 
because if you do. not do it, we are going to wind up forcing th~t 
and gOIng Into It In an adversanal way, which I think the CommIt­
tee would just as soon avoid. 

And so it would, I think, be of enormous importance for the De­
partment to think about how it is going to reach out to these fami­
lies, listen carefully to each.of those complaints and problems, and 
try to begm the process of, If you WIll, rectifying it and creating a 
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:!,~t~~n:;~~ there. And I think that we will certainly be work-
'': make that happen. 

·~SlrMnilTithH·. Mr. Chairman, I do not have any further ques-
either witness. h 
would like to just put a couple of points in the record ere 
I think they relate to what has been saId. 
f all regarding the League of Famlhes and the U.S. Gov-

o , I think it is clear that there is a great d~al or there 
"n!m,en':loIJ~ amount of difference, a tremendous dIfference of 
~ to what the proper role of the League is. And I thmk 

knows what the proper role is, but that, has becom.e 
qu,eslGi'on in anybody's, or impugning anybody s m~hves, It 

be/:om,e clouded because the League has been drawn mto the 

Lel •• ,,'" now is represented as part of the t..:.S. Government. 
necessarily a conflict here, but there .IS !l dIfference! a 

difference in the role of each. And If m fact fam.lly 
not rec'eiving information, whether it be abou.t hv.e 

_icsiIIS or about deceased relatives or any other InformatIon, If 
person who represents them before the Govern.m~!'t, 

court, if you will, is a part of the court, then credlblhty 
~~;;~;.d: And we can go beyond that, some have gone beyond 

is clear. h ' . 
want to enter a document into the record and t IS IS 
slam any particular administration, there are numer­

out for the Reagan administration as well, but.a 
March 7, 1979. It was a memorandum from DaVId 

I!'.;,:~~~ me for David Ahren from Michael Oskenberg, sub-
I Fa~ilies meeting with the President. 

this time then POW Idefector/deserter, whatever those 
to call him ~t the time, Robert Garwood had .made some 

lI'I:un!8 in Vietnam that he wanted to get out. And I Just want to 

!
~;!~~~~of~lines from that because I think it explains why wanted to get, on behalf of the family, and why 

her to get before the Government. What hap­
to that, we can debate. But it is very clear what 

over a year the National League of Families of Ameri­
Priisoners and missing in Southeast Asia have sought a meetIng 

President. The NSC has consistently turned down these 

recommendation to the President and for 
request. A live American defector 

he wishes to return to the U.S. 
no indication that there were any live Amer~ 

knew about this case. The defector has also 
he Anlerica'" apparently who are alive in Vietnan:a . 

is politically w~~i~~~g~:;r:;;:; President to protect himself on thIS 
~ .... "tu· ,~ his ~ in a full accounting. 

the 

see, you really cannot blame families for the concerns that 
This is devastating stuff. We cannot change what hap­

But, by God, we can make sure it does not happen agai!,. 
we ought to make sure, Mr. Chairman, and I certamly w,ll 
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work to do it, to see to it that we can put a policy in place soon to see that this kind of nonsense does not continue. I want to make one final point and then I will be quiet. 
was, this is a related issue. Dr. O'Grady talk~~a~bo~~u~1t,uc~~~~~S category I, category 2, category 1 being confirmed firmed knowledge of what happened, suspect, 
unrelated, I, 2, 3, 4, 5. 

In 1982 there were 166 confirmed, category I, categories. there was category 2, which is suspect knowledge, 1,123. Now thmg happened between 1982 and 1991 that somehow diluted number down to 64 or 65 discrepancy cases. I never received adequate explanations as to just what the heck that means as why this has happened. 
Anybody, I know if my father was one of those 1,123, I do care what :you cal!ed it, categorr 2, I, discrepancy, whatever m:y fa!h,:,r .'S mlssmg and why IS he not a discrepancy case. thmk It IS Important that we start looking at some of the sernarltiCl and put this stuff back together in some common base of tions that we all understand so we are all working with the dictionary here. 
Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator, I could not agree with you more. I both points are very well taken. 
And the Committee is not going to be concerned about what pened under which administration. The obvious effort here is to )ust lay o.ut wha~ did happen. I think one of the points raISed here IS yery Important and the ~mmittee is going to to understand It and we need to look at It. It is the standards have been applied here and how some of the judgments have beea made. 
I think everybody agrees some of these judgments are tough. And if you have 2 wingmen or something who saw a go down and the plane exploded and there was no parachute so. forth, you have got to make some judgments. And nobody gomg to contest that. Am I correct, Dr. O'Grady? 
Dr. O'GRADY. Those are not cases at issue. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is exactly my point. 
Dr. O'GRADY. Yes, as long as there is a working hypothesis as what the standards for identification as a discrepancy case clear and objective. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is what we need to understand better. I think there needs to be more airing of that in order to help body. And I think it will help those in the field and it will those back home trying to make choices and decisions. And again, that is part of the opening up here. And we are to open that up. And we are going to look at it. 
Dr. O'GRADY. Senator, could I just add one more piece of infOI'" mation relative to what Senator Smith stated? Beyond the more difficult judgments, there are certain definite judgments. Certainly there would be no debate, I would imagine. as to category 2, category 2's, and many category 3's. Let me just ~\'8 you some examples of some of the numbers confusion done Wltb smoke screens and mirrors that I have encountered in my own re­search. I will be very brief. 
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let me just tell you, and I finally got the Kissinger list re­to me. And there were a total. of. 70 nan;>es. I also have the list and the narrative. So It IS lOterestmg that ~ne narra­was provided although the name was omitted from hIS orIglOal 

went back to my own data base a~d cross-refer<;nced those all of the men that as of 3/86 when thiS list was ap­Sbna.tel.y released whose names did not appear on the Kissmger ere known' category l's, confirmed knowledge or capture. w and I know you're interested in data bases, 99 of those 8~~~it time in addition, if you include oth<;r men ,,:ho ~eet criteria as radio contact on the ground seen m captIVity. alive, in captivity good parachute, no eVIdence of crash, dlfficul­you can identify at least, and I'm not an expert, and I was to flOd these men, you can identify at least another 110. 
over 200 right there. ' ff th t's based upon my research. And I d~n t have the Sta :esources and the capability and the time or ~he money De artment of Defense has had for a very long tim,:. in aXdition I will tell you I have s<?me. other confusiOn yo~ be able to help me with. I was revlewmg General Vessey s iimonv of September 30 1987 to which I had referred. Now at he referenced 224 total discrepancy cases. He broke them this 70 known POW's, seemingly consistent With the 
ry~l~T'~ ;\lis~·~t~i2~8i;h~:a.·ving died in captivity, 58 probably cap-51 'And then further broke it down, 137 
Vietnam, 59 in Vietnam. Those numbers don't even 

to 224. . h' te t' importantly, on July 17 he then quotes m IS s Imo-"Oc ···disc···· repancy cases. So we've lost ~bout 100. And then fur­bl'eaIcs the list down as of 22 remams returned, 4 fates re­with no remains. Again, we don't know who they were or criib •• i" was used to resolve those cases--31 fates resolved, r.e­av.ail:.ble. My guess is that they couldn't find them as m 
~fath.or's case. And 62 fates still unknown. . again the figures I have been looking at fi!:,:,res usmg my for' years. And'I can't come up with conSIstent figures. lists don't correspond to Department of Defense an? De"a:rtnoerlt of Defense list or DIA lists or other lIsts. And If unmuddy just the numbers for us, remembenng those ,"aerlt men, they represent fathers and brothers and hus~an.ds. are not just numbers. And when we see 100 of them ~lSSmg one testimony and on day 2 another, we wonder who did they 

help us fmd out. 
CHAIRMAN. That is a fair inquiry. And as you know, yester­inquired about the data base and was not gwen a complete on that. And we will be talking about it shortly. And we 

PU.'Sue that. 
any other questions? ~'na.tor REID. Mr. Chairman, I have been able to watch most of ~~~~~'~L~~fr~o::m~:.my office and I am sorry I missed it. It has ~ I have no questions. 

you very much, Senator Reid . 
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Mr. APODACA. Mr. Chairman, I would like an opportunity to 
a few things if possible? 

The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely. 
Mr. APODACA. I was invited here because my father's case 

think I was invited here because my father's case is one of 
discrepancy cases. And I've always kind of wondered Why. 
got the narrative included as part of the attachment. I've gone 
all of the files. And there's not that much information in them 
that narrative. It pretty much contains all the details right 

And I've heard of files that have a lot more information in 
more than my father's. And I keep wondering why it is a 
ancy case. I just have a gut feeling that there's a lot, there is 
more information out there that I'm not finding out about 
somebody knows about, why it is discrepancy case. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you made that inquiry of your CElsualt 
Office? 

Mr. ApODACA. I always request and the Casualty Affairs 
provides me a copy of all the records they have. And they are 
the mercy--

The CHAIRMAN. Have you sought a briefing as to whether or 
there is additional information? 

Mr. APODACA. No, I have no credible evidence, just a gut 
I've got to think something else is out there or why is th,ere_ 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, one of the things, as I said, we are 
try to do, I emphasize try, is unscramble the numbers issue, 
get some accountability on where we began with numbers and 
we moved from the beginning on down the road to different 
bers, what standards were applied to make the d~~:.~~,~~~:~ 
about these cases that moved them from one category to 

Now my hope is, and I think Carl Ford is absolutely g~~~!h~):: 
this, I have no reason to believe otherwise, there will be 
ing a flow of information such as I think we have not seen 

I am told there will be a declassification. And there is 
commitment on this Committee in the private conve,.,;atioIls 
have had that other than the source and methods 
every Senator wants to legitimately protect, that the ;nlrormE,tiO'" 
ought to be forthcoming. And that families ought to get that 
mation. 

Mr. APODACA. There's a huge data base of information out 
that hasn't even been correlated to any specific individual, I 

The CHAIRMAN. Agreed. 
Mr. ApODACA. They published 15 volumes of information in 

of information uncorrelated. Now it's been, what is that, 13 
now since that information. Has anybody gone back through 
uncorrelated information? We have many new technologies 
available. Technologies where we can take photographs and 
ry and analyze that and make it into a high resolution. And 
could possibly correlate it then. . 

I don't know what effort has been made on that part. It's go~ 
to take a huge processing capability. Take all th", hlform~tion, ~ .J 
it into one data .base, let one ~rea m~nage thIS ls~ue Ins~a It" 
JCRC having theirs, CILHI havmg theIrs, DIA havmg theIrs. 
got to be managed and coordinated in a much better process. 
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CHAIRMAN. Most of the people that have something .to do 
't are sitting here and listening. And we are appreclRtIve of 
And I am confident that they will take-

APODACA. One option or recommendation that I can come up 

like to talk about the League just for a few seconds. The 
of Families, you know, it's a group of very ped"l-'klly m­
ve emotional people, like a huge famIly. A.n i e any 
oJre going to have arguments and differmg Views. I know 

~ple at one time have hated their brother or s18ter for a 

recently, I've become heavily involved ~ith the League. I 
voted in by the family members th.is past July as. a 

the board. The board has a very diverse membe~hip 
Familly members have voted people who hav.e .differmg Views, 

bel.ie\'e in different methods and different poliCies. 
first board meeting was full ?f debate on some of these 
licies This allows d.ifferent viewpomts to be heard. And 

rome f~mily members are getting some rel'resentatton. 
a democratic process. They elect t!>e Jle?ple m there and 
members are trying to get those viewpomts heard. 

one thing I would like to state is that the bo",rd of members 
act with family members' concerns and best mtenttons. And 
one thing that I've tried to do. And I do see problems where 
members feel that they're not bemg heard .. ~ut I know fr?m 

a meeting that they are being heard, but it s n?t the policy 
board voted on. And the board tells Ann MIlls Gnffiths 

to do and she follows that direction. . 
CHAIRMAN. Let us see if all of that begins to m?ve m a new 

in the next days. I have a suspicion that it Will. And I am 
that it can. . h I fIt 
you both very ~uch. I think it is very, very e p u 0 us 

will be working with you m the months to come. 
UKAU •. Thank you both very much on behalf of Colonel 

We appreciate it. Thank you very much. 
wet"cl!ouulRdM'as'Nk' the last panel to please come forward. We have 
Dennis Nagy, Acting Director of Defense Intell~gence Agency, 
Sheetz the Chief of the Special Office for Pnsoners of War 

in Action, Defense Intelligence Agen~y, and Charles Trow­
Deputy of the Special Office of Pnsoners of War. Thank 

"r!r;.:~'~~ very much. Would you rruse your right hands? 
" sworn.] 

~~~~~~~:~~O~F DENNIS NAGY, ACfING DIRECfOR, DEFENSE IN­
ti AGENCY; ACCOMPANIED BY BOB Sheetz, CHIEF 

SPECIAL OFFICE FOR PRISONERS OF WAR MISSING IN 

r~~~;iu~D~:E~IF~~ENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY; AND CHARLES ill DEPUTY OF THE SPECIAL OFFICE OF PRISON-
OF WAR, DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY 

CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, thank you very much: You have 
extremely patient, although I must say I thmk it has prob­
been helpful to listen to some of the panels and get a feel for 
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where we are heading here and what some of the observation 
the WItnesses are. S 

W,: welcome your opening statements, and obviously would 
preCiate . to whatever degree you can summarize. The full 
ments Will ~ placed in the record, if you can do that. 

Mr. Nagy. 
Mr. NAGY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice 

man, and Members of the Committee. 
I have su~mitted a wri~ten statement for the record and 

mo~ent I Will take some time to summarize that statement. 
First, however, I feel compelled as you know-­
The CHAIRMAN. Could you pull the mike a little closer? 
Mr. NAGY. First, I feel compelled as you know, h· avim, 

th!ough now most o~ the first 2 days of testimony before this 
mlttee to note that I ve listened carefully to what the families 
had to say, the vete~ans, our own personnel who operate ""Wlll 
field, and DOD pohcy-makers. And I've had time to think 
that some more. 

All of this testimony reaffirms in my nlb's:tdhl:e:~l;'b:~f~ sons why w,: must .continue to apply our a 
toward making slgmficant progress on this issue. I 
re~sons why this is compelling to me as an individual. ·~~re::~~ 
mme are contamed in the lists, Joe Ross, Larry Tatum and a 
ety of others. ' 
. Ther,: is no holding back in terms of my personal efforts and de­

sires WIth regard to seeking resolution of these issues 
As the Acting Director of DIA, an agency whose u"ame has been 

mentlOned ~requently during the testimony so far on these 2 
feel a particular responsibility to speak with candor and 
about the role of .DIA, both what DIA's role is and what it isn't. 
hope that my. testimony and that of my colleagues today and in the 
days ahead WIll work toward accomplishing that end. 

As noted, I brought with me the Chief of our Special Office on 
POW I MIA Affa!rs, Mr; Bob Sheetz. Mr. Sheetz has many years of 
expenence ~thm the mtelhgence community and as an investiga­
tor. He has Just recently returned from his second visit to Thai­
land. On that visit he was accompanied by Colonel Bailey Bob 
Trowbndge, who is sitting on my left-I'm sorry, Chuck Trow­
~nd~e--~ho, as you all know .has many years of experience work­
mg m thiS area, both as a umformed officer and as a civilian eJD­
ployee of DIA. 

Since my appointment as Executive Director of DIA some 18 
mo~ths a~o and during my brief tenure as its Deputy Director and 
~ctmg Dlrec~r! I have worked to insure that DIA is carrying out 
Its responslbihttes for accounting for POW's and MIA's fully and 
co!"pl<;te!y. The ~ge.ncy deeply comprehends the special nature of 
thiS mission and Its Importance to the American people. 

Moreover, the agency understands completely the need for us to 
share With the families of these missing men and the American 
people both our successes and our frustrations. As the Secretary of 
Defense promised yesterday, the agency stands ready to support 
this Committee's efforts to bring together all of the facts on this 
issue as openly as possible. 

403 

am heartened by the opening statements of the Committee 
loAirnIlan and Members. And I must join with those who have pre­

me in stating that DIA wishes to be a full and active partici-
in these deliberations in the hope that we can set aside past 

lll"elrences and work together toward a resolution. 
has already been said about the nature of DIA's mission 
pr(J<;t'uu,,,, we use to ascertain the validity of all reports of 

sightings of Americans in Southeast Asia. I believe that it is 
_IU"" for me to state again both what the agency's role is and 

is not. 
of DIA's role is the analysis of reports on the poten­

of live Americans held against their will as a result 
conflict. The most urgent of these are what have 

known as live-sighting reports. Before I go further I 
that there is often confusion about what is meant by 

live-sighting report. Such a report comes from first-person 
who believe that they have seen individuals alive in South-

Asia who are or could be Americans. 
determine the facts, these reports require extensive analysis, 

tal'KI·ng. of additional collection systems, interviews with the 
investigation on the ground in Southeast Asia. Often 

families and other Americans that by its very title, a 
(eiiliglltjllg report is a valid indication of the survival of an unac­

for American . 
as we would all like to believe this to be the case, it's ,----::--.---

's job is to determine the facts pertinent to the report and 
the leads to their logical conclusion. Unfortunately, none 

rel>orts so far have led to the recovery of a live American. 
lethelles,;,. DIA will not rest until we have done our best to re­

unaccounted for cases. 
analy'sis and other activities relative to a report are un­

charged to inform members of the Government 
laImlles as quickly as possible of the report and our ac­

During this process, when the determination is reached, DIA 
keep policy and decision-makers and the families informed. 
is often a long and painstaking effort that sometimes seems 

remark that there is no room for error in this mission 
I believe it is our responsibility to be thorough and com-

DeJlle\'e that during the testimony it has been made clear 
was not often the case or not always the case in the past. 

this analytic work is underway, DIA is rightly called upon 
in the executive and legislative branches to support their 
MIA activities. The agency is also asked to support the 

directly and to assist POW I MIA organizations. In addition, 
IIgImc,v carries out its mission by providing intelligence support 

recovery of remains and by serving as the intelligence advi­
the inter-agency group on Indochina POW I MIA affairs, as 

to the President's special emissary to Vietnam, General 

DIA will also play a role in support of the Pacific 
IIDlIlnld's Joint Task Force as noted by Secretary Cheney and by 

Christmas. 
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I want to assure the Committee that DIA is dedicated to this 
sion and to the role it plays in support of the families 
American public. I can assure the Committee that I will I"':rsonal 
see to the provision of all possible information to the ',,"Ulllies. 

As to what the mission is not, DIA is not chartered as 
making agency and does not establish U.S. Government 
on POW's and MIA's. Our role in the POW I MIA issue is amllogOl 
to that of the intelligence community in the arms 
that is one of providing intelligence in support of U.S. arms 
policy. 

In terms of the final resolution of the unaccounted for cases 
we address, it is important to note that the final decision 
DIA's analysis rests with an inter-agency policy review group 
that no case is completely closed until the return of confirmed 
mains or, of course, a live American. 

I must say that I was pleased yesterday to hear the IllI:rO<IUCUl 
words spoken by you, Mr. Chairman, and by Senator Smith 
cerning the sincere desire of this Committee to bring together 
us involved in this vital matter. I believe the DIA has labored 
estly in the past to carry out its mission, for some periods with 
adequate resources and in the heat of controversy. Those 
stances have been counterproductive to the effective work of 
analysts. 

I believe, as Senator Smith noted at the opening, that 
ings mark a new beginning. I can assure the Committee 
ther I, nor General Clapper, once he is confirmed as the new 
tor of DIA, will permit DIA to lessen its efforts to help resolve 
issue. 

We look forward to working with the Committee in a 
erative manner, establishing clearly that DIA is both prc)fesisioDi 
and effective in carrying out its POW IMIA resiponsibilitiE,s, 

I'll take a few moments to address the new aspects of DIA's 
forts. In the past, first-hand sighting reports could only b)Ee~~~~~~ 
through the labors of file studies and indirect collection b 
were denied direct access to ground locations in Vietnam, 
and Cambodia where the sightings were reported. . 

Now, however, with various diplomatic approaches beginmng 
bear fruit, DIA is getting the kind of on the scene that 
allow prompt, first-hand investigations. We have, as the ~)~~~: 
discussed with Colonel Cole this morning, an operational 
based in Bangkok, known as Stony Beach. It has begun to vi~ro"­
ly carry out in country missions. 

This element was established in 1987 ostensibly to 
ugees. It currently has 8 professional assigned to 9 actual 
And as was noted this morning, it is being expanded with 
tional staff members, reflecting in large measure the access 
now available. 

In addition, DIA has added 18 more positions to its Pemtagl 
staff, bringing the number of DIA people addressing the issue 
in Washington and 17 on board, or will be on board shortly, 
fully 18, in Southeast Asia. I need to note that we are just noW 
ginning to fill these new positions. . ... 

We have established an operational element in our office m h~ 
Pentagon to insure quick reactions to all incoming reports and --
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a standing policy with that n~w branch which i!'sures that 
directly related to a famIly member IS prOVIded to that 

me:mlJer as quickly as possible. . 
working with professionals assigned to the new office III 

as the Secretary noted yesterday, we are moving direct-
m"~iU~:,!C" reports in Vietnam. Mr. Chairman, I'm keenly 

the challenges facing my agencr and the Gove!nme~t re­
this issue. In some quarters, DIA s Image VIs-a-VIS the Issue 

what it should be. I believe that the image does not reflect 
.... ,i1i1:v of DIA's serious efforts in the past, the dedication and 

its people nor the enhanced current and future endeav­
no doubt that the DIA has not done as good a job over 
it might have. 

ifnlterl,al DIA management reviews of this effort conducted since 
clearly shown room for improvement. Since. then, as .rve 

noted, we have increased the Pentagon staff, III fact, SIllce 
12 to 58, have established the Stony Beach element III 

IDIIK'C)JK, and are now increasing its size, and stand ready to carry 
our commitment to the mission that Secretary Cheney 

yesterday. Mr. Chairman, this concl.udes my remarks. 
of us stand ready to answer your questIOns. 

prepared statement of Mr. Nagy follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DENNIS M. NAGY 

~:~i!"!~~~~, .~distinguished Members of this Commit~. I am pleased to ~ppeaT 
:: explain the role of the Defense Intelligence Agency (DlA) in SUP'" 

Government effort to achieve the fullest possible accounting for the 
war and missing in action (POW/ MIA) in southeast Asia. . 
appointmenf as DIA's executive director 18 months. ago, ~nd dl!rtng my 
time as the agency's deputy director and now as Its actm~ d~ector. I 

arpreciate fully the urgency impliCit in our POW/ MIA mission. I am 
o the US Government's obligation to its fighting men and women to 

nj,;~~.;.~m~;e:;~·ures to recover or fully account for all POW's and MIA's. 
~~ completely the necessity for us to share with the families of 

the American public as a whole both our successes and our 

n~:':dt~;':fu~ . full accounting. p , it is critical that you understand D!A's role in the 
analytic organization; it does not estabhsh U.S. Govern­

,n" PO"VI'.II"~ The agency was assigned the mission to fully apply.all 
1<~te.'Il'g~~~c~ sources and methods to determine if Americans are bemg 

in Southeast Asia. 
pursues this vital mission by: 

live-sighting reports and supplying the agency's findings to 

support to the fullest possible accounting mission. direct­
assisting in the recovery of remains of those lost on the bat­

in the absence of recoverable remains. toward confirming their fate; 

~rovidil,g intelligence support to national decision makers as the intelligence 
...... _<, .. . _ interagency group on Indochina POW/ MIA matters. as well as to the 

emissary to Vietnam. General Vessey. 
effort in pursuit of this mission, and this Committee, the families 

___ .'-'"'". and unaccounted for, and the American people need to know that the 
has managing and executing this vital effort are among the most 

working in the entire intelligence community. 
December 4, 1990, the director of Central Intelligence awarded DIA's 

"'I!'ition a for POW/MIA's a national intelligence meritorious unit citation in 
L.:: of its exemplary performance, consistent excellence. and superior profes-

':'::;:;~~~.~i:. DIA's special office sustained this high level of performance 
!III operations Desert Shield and Desert Storm when agency POW/MIA an-
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alysts and technicians established a current operations cell in support of the 
Chiefs of Staff. This cell contributed thousands of extra ;i~n~~;~~i~r"fr 
intelligence on the circumstances of loss or capture and Ie .'m]p,isor;.· 
ment of U.S. and coalition forces. As you know, all of the missing 
crisis and conflict in the Persian Gulf have since been accounted for. 

Among the 59 intelligence officers and support personnel assigned to DIA's 
cial office, 25 are current or former members of the uniformed services. They 
represent a combined 305 years of uniformed service experience, and have 90 
of service in Vietnam and Southeast Asia. 

Mr. Chairman, I can assure you, these intelligence professionals are dedica~ 
motivated, and diligent in their pursuit of the U.s. Government's POW I MIA par 
goals. That we will not waver in our effort to achieve the fullest possible aCCOUnti:: 
is a matter of trust, not only between OrA and the families, but also between US and 
our brothers and sisters under arms. We would not associate ourselves with any. 
thing less, or conspire-as some have suggested-to cover up Our findings. 

At this point, I want to explain how DrA investigates live-sighting cases-a su~ 
j~t ~ou have indicated is of major concern to this Com.mitte.e. In the past, first-hand 
stghtlOg reports could only be analyzed through the mtelhgence process since the 
U.S. Government was denied access to the ground locations in Vietnam, Laos, and 
Cambodia where sightings were reported. Now, however, with various diplomatic 
approaches to these governments beginning to bear fruit, DIA is getting the type of 
ground access that will allow prompt, on-the-spot investigations. In coordinatioa. 
with our field operatives, we are gradually establishing procedures to obtain the an­
swers we need.. In short, we want to be in a position to ask pertinent questions, then 
follow up immediately by inspecting appropriate facilities or locations ourselves to 
ensure all the facts have been gathered. This mission presently resides with DIA', 
Stony Beach detachment, based in Bangkok. The detachment commander, Colonel 
Cole, will explain this process in greater detail during his testimony. 

In addition to the collection effort just discussed, DIA also utilizes all of the 
rather significant data collection means available to the U.S. intelligence communi­
ty to investigate live-sighting reports. I can assure you that aU of our intelligence 
systems and capabilities are being employed with the highest tasking priority in an 
effort to resolve every, single, first-hand, live-sighting report. 

In conclusion, I want to reiterate that with regard to the POW I MIA issue, DIA is 
an analytic intelligence organization, not a policy.making body for the U.S. Govern. 
ment. Our role in the POW I MIA issue is analogous to that of the intelligence com­
munity in the arms control arena, i.e., one of providing intelligence in support ri 
U.S. arms control policy. As regards the POW I MIA issue, DIA with the other com­
ponents of the U.S. intelligence community, provides intelligence support to the 
overall efforts of the U.S. Government to achieve the fullest possible accounting for 
every POW or MIA. DIA remains fully committed to supporting this highest natioo­
a1 priority. Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement for the record. I would be 
happy to answer any questions you or the other Members of the Committee have. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Nagy. I appreciate 
that and we do want to get to the questions. Let me ask you first of 
all about the database issue that has been raised. Why is there not 
one database? 

Mr. NAGY. Let me ask Mr. Sheetz to answer that question direct­
ly. Mr. Trowbridge may also be able to add to that in terms of the 
diversity of the effort. 

Mr. SHEETZ. There is one database within DIA. All our source re­
porting, all the reporting on what we've come to categorize as camp 
reporting, all the firsthand live-sighting reports, all the dogtag re­
ports, all of that material is contained within one computer system

d
, 

so that when we make a query in that system, we are able to a -
dress all of those databases. 

The CHAIRMAN. Address the databases of other agencies? 
Mr. SHEETZ. Yes, the JCRC database. 
The CHAIRMAN. So the comment that was made, Dr. O'GradY 

talked about the cross-fertilization and so forth, is that accurate or 
inaccurate? 
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SHEETZ. Well, I'd just like to clarify it a bit. Every intelli­
report that comes in to DIA from CIA, NSA, from our own 

element at Stony Beach, all those reports ultimately get added 
database, so when we make a query, that query will pass 
all the data in our file. Periodically, we exchange tape files 

the JCRC. They give us their crash site and gravesite informa-
and other kinds of reports that they get, and to the e~te'!t 

been able to sanitize material to the level that we can gIVe It 
we do that in database format and pass that to them m 
media. 

CHAIRMAN. Is there any information regarding POW IMIA 
outside of your base? 

SHEETZ. I can't speak for outside the intelligence agencies. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, would all CIA, NSC, obviously the DIA, 

other agency might-any, I suppose, State? 
SHEETZ. Every State cable. 
CHAIRMAN. What about NSC, CIA? 
SHEETZ. Well, NSC, the National Security Council is not a 

element. They don't generate intelligence reports. The 
National Security Agency would. 

"~[AI!K.~~ . Do they have records on this, for instance, in the 
that have ever been accessed to your database? 

SHI~ETZ. Every report that is issued by NSA would be in our 
I!!~~. Now, you may in closed session--

CHAIRMAN. Any report issued? What about intelligence? For 
~lIDc:e,. Brent Scowcroft is recently quoted as saying he does not 

is anybody alive. Now, where does he draw that con­
from, and we will ask him eventually, but do you have any 

of that? 
NAGY I have no information as to how Mr. Scowcroft has 
that ~onclusion. Let me mention with regard to the Nation­

fl:EK:u~it;y Agency that in executive session we can address those 
Generally what we do is we receive the published 

from the National Security Agency and those are entered 
files. We do maintain extensive day-to-day contact With 

~~~~~sBut rightly so, the National Security Agency has cer-
~: that it follows in terms of reporting and--

CHAIRMAN. Could your current database be expanded? 
SHEETZ. I think you can-you could always want more data, 

not aware of any source of information that we're not tap-
that we ought to be tapping into. I mean-and if some 

ide'ntilfied. I'd be pleased to have that brought to our attention 
a look at it. 

~'naltor "''''IITlfi . Excuse me, Senator Kerry, for interrupting you. I 
to see if I could ask you, when you say database, have 

in previous information or have you just started at point 
and gone up, or have you put all the stuff in the computer, 

live sightings from 1973 on up? 
SHEETZ. Senator Smith, it's my understanding that every 
that DIA has received back to, I believe, 1975, but it could 

further. Mr. Trowbridge can probably answer that. 
TR:OY~BIUDGE. When you say everything entered into the da­

there are hard copy files, but what's in the database and 
automated, for instance, is source information or identifying 
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reports, and certain data from those reports are automated So the 
database consists of both an automated database and also' a 
copy database. But to answer your question, anything that is in 
office, we could query the database, the automated database 
go to those source files. ' 

Mr. NAGY. What we're saying is, it is not a virtual memory. It 
not all the reports, a picture of all of the reports in an automated 
fashion. 

Senator SMITH. Location, name of individual, 
whatever? 

Mr. NAGY. A number of data elements. 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. That's all in the database, sir. 
Mr. SHEETZ. I would add to that, Senator Smith, that every criti_ 

cal field that would be useful in terms of indexing and cross-index_ 
ing, I'm certain or hopeful, .at ~t, is in the database and should 
we fmd somethmg m workmg WIth you and the Committee that 
~ou think ought to be added to that database, we'll be happy to do 
It. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Trowbridge, how long do you go back with 
this issue? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Sir, I reported to the office in December 1971. 
The CHAIRMAN. 1971. 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is there any purging of information that ha& 

taken place in the course of your service? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir. There has been information that was 

historical data that has no bearing on analytical work. Just for the 
saving of space, it has been categorized and archived in Suitland, 
but it's all indexed. There has been no purging. It's been archived 
and it's available for recall if we need to get it. 

The CHAIRMAN. So it is your testimony that no data that was 
ever received with respect to any case has ever been subsequently 
deleted or changed? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir. Not to my knowledge. 
The CHAIRMAN. And, Mr. Sheetz, when you came to the office, 

can you share with us what sort of condition the office was in when 
you took over? What year was that, when did you take over? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Well, I took over April 8 of this year, just after the 
departure of Colonel Peck. 

The CHAIRMAN. What shape was it in when you took over? 
Mr. SHEETZ. It was, very honestly, in a state of turmoil. The cir­

cumstances surrounding Colonel Peck's departure were controver­
sial and there's no use saying anything else but that, and there 
was a lot of media attention on the office and you could almost say 
it was rather beleaguered. I set about being an intelligence profes­
sional. I set about doing immediately some things that I thought 
needed to be done. I took an immediate look at all the intelligence 
requirements that the office had on the books. A lot of people don't 
understand how the intelligence process works. 

You just don't sit there and wait for reports to come in. You 
have to identify your requirements. You have to get them tasked 
with appropriate priority. You have to identify the collectors, get 
them energized, and only then will the flow of intelligence come in 
to you in such a way that you can be satisfied that you're getting 

409 

material that you need to be getting. Those requirements had 
been reviewed for some time prior, at least in the 9 months 

to my reporting. So I did that. 
around and met with all my counterparts throughout the 

t.Jlige:nce community at FBI, CIA, other places. That hadn't been 
some time either. I went out to JCRC and to CIL-HI and 

with the commanders of those two commands, who we work 
closely with, and that hadn't been done for some time. And 

I got out to Southeast Asia and met with our Stony Beach 
and an assessment of their resource position and 

to Mr. Nagy that their staff needed to be 
in size so that they could adequately cover all the refugee 
solicit firsthand sighting reports. 

oeloo].e don't realize that we collect those ourselves. I mean, 
some sort of a conspiracy under way and a cover-up, we 

even be collecting those. DIA collects almost 90 percent of 
firsthand sighting reports ourselves. So those are some of the 

I did in the first 6 weeks or so, upon reporting to the office. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, that begs some other questions, but I want 

to Mr. Trowbridge for a minute. Going back to 1973, after 
lI1"ation Homecoming, were you aware of intelligence informa-

would lead one to believe that Americans were still alive 
t:u~~:~:!~B~A~ls~i~a~~,~ either being held or moving freely? 
Ij No, sir. Based upon the information we held in 

frame, I was not aware of any. There was very little re­
that period of time. We were still in-country. The POW's 

come home in 1973. There was very little reporting rela-
live sightings anyplace in Vietnam, Laos, or Cambodia. Ev­

rJtliling that we held in the office from that period of time up 
1975, was reviewed by the Select Committee. In the House, 
it was a 15- to IS-month period of time and they reviewed 

inforlnation, and they came to the conclusion that they didn't 
either. 

ljHAJI'MAN. Were you in a position to see that data at that 
in time? 

. TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir. We were a small office at the time, 
was the branch chief of that office. 

CHAIRMAN. Now, did you hear Mr. Bell testify earlier today? 
TROWBRIDGE. I certainly did. 

CHAIRMAN. Would he have seen different information? 
the information that he saw and was forwarding, in fact, 

gone to you? 
TROWBRIDGE. Senator, if it was in the system and the system 

it should have come in to our office. I have no idea what 
is talking about. My interest is just as piqued as yours is 

point in time. 
CHAIRMAN. I started a little early here and I have had a 

lo'!ger. So why do I not give up some of my time here to Sen­
SmIth, well, it is almost up anyway. Senator Smith. 

SMITH. Mr. Nagy or Mr. Sheetz, with the great opportu­
tunnel vision or armchair quarterbacking, or looking back­

'1IIi;g,~ti:::;~t:tll!e two entities were harmed, I thought, by the Peck 
t- Mike Peck certainly was, and the agency certainly was, 
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at least in the public perception. If you had it to do over 

after receiving his letter, what would you have done diltfe.reI1tJ:y? 

. Mr. NAGY. At the time, Senator, as you're well aware, we 

In the mIdst of Desert Storm. The office was directly assigned 

the co~mand eleme~t. All 3 of us at that time, myself as the 

utIve dIrector, AdmIral Sheafer as the then deputy director 

Gener~l Soyster we~e. deeply in,:,ol:;ed in that operation and 

other Important actIVlty. And thIS IS not by way of excusing 

I'm about to say at all, but it's the facts of the matter. 

We were also involved in the process of working with Mr. 

drews and others on the restructuring of the defense 
community, resulting in the memorandum that was signHle"d,,"gence 

the Secr~tary on the 15th of March. Both activities occupied 

leadershIp of the agency much of the time, 12, 13 hours a day, 

throughout the weekends. When we received the letter-I need 

say that as a backdrop-when we received the letter Mike Peck 

h~nded that letter to me and the director, as he has s~ted that he 
did, m a sealed envelope, one to each. 
. I went back to my office and read that letter and called my as­

sls.tant, whose name I thmk has been mentioned here, whom I was 

usmg because of our other activities to assist me in working 

the POW IMIA issue, and I asked her to read the letter as well. 

both felt a great concern for this letter. I talked with the UlI'eClnr 

later on that day at a meeting we normally held at 1700 every day 

and suggested if he hadn't read it, he needed to read it and that we 

needed to talk with Mike concerning what was in that letter and 
what he meant. 

Frankly, we focused on his request for retirement in the days 
that followed. 

Senator SMITH. I B;m s~rry to interrupt you, but with only 5 min­

utes, I am trymg to Jam m a bunch of questions and I do not doubt 

any of that. There have been two statements made here one 

he resigned, and a letter of resignation, I thought, mea~t resign. 

But somebody else, and I cannot recall which witness it was today, 

SaId he was fired. Now which is it, was he fired or did he resign? 
Mr. NAGY. Senator, he was fired. 

. Senator SMITH. Well, was he fired after you received his resigna­
tIon letter? 

Mr. ~AGY. No, sir. He was informed that we were going to re­

place hIm on the 8th of February. We received that letter from hinl 
on the 12th. 
. Senator. SMITH. And what was the reason-if you got the letter­

If you decIded to fire hIm prior to the resignation letter then what 
was the reason why he was being fired? ' 

Mr. NAGY. The reason he was being fired was in our opinion two­

fold. One, he was not running the office adequately. He was n~ 

carrymg out the task that we expected of an individual in his POSI­

tion, and two, we were getting reports from General Vessey, frolll 

Carl Ford, from a variety of other sources that they did not feel 
themselves well supported. 

Senator SMITH. I am asking these questions not to look back for 

any recriminations, but to try to look ahead as to how we can look 
ahead here. 
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J read his letter. There are some things, there is some. language 

the letter like conspiracy and other things that there I~ a br?ad 

of disagreement on. I will grant that, but as I read It, trymg 

objective about it, I believe that the thing that comes through 

than anything else was frustration, number one, but also I 
he was also add ressi ng the issue of two things. 

the issue of mindset to debunk, an often-used phrase, and 

was addressing the tasking, the ad-hoc tasking, ~he ?bfu~ca­
you will, that took place, maybe not by anybody s dIrectIOn, 

because of misdirection. I felt that those two thmgs, 

you read that letter, if you are s0l'histicated enou~h to know 

is going on in there or at least a lIttle about the Issue, those 

came out. 
. that is a major charge and you can dispute that. But 

came through, and to support that, as I saw it, and I 
to go back into the debate we had yesterday with Mr. 

to support that was the Tighe report and the Gaines 
of which addressed mindset to debunk, both of whIch 

1lii,_led ad-hoc tasking, and both of which addressed the need to 

major changes. That is what Mike Peck said in his letter and 

I asked you the question about whether you would have done 

I)'t,hin.g differently, would you have done this much, do :you feel 

the press release that was issued by Mr. An~rews, whICh says 

his allegations were false, do you feel that IS an accurate re­

of Mike Peck's comments? 
AGY. It is an accurate reflection of the investigation that 

colnd'uc1;ed so far as I'm aware. With regard to the two specific 

you raised, that being the mindset to debunk, which as you 

is not a term originated with Mike Peck, but m fact dates 

in several other reports that occurred before and with regard 

_ad-hoc taskings. 
Peck and I talked about the ad-hoc taskings for a couple of 

beforehand. I had repeatedly asked Mike, simply because I 

1DU1.~n'l draft it myself to put together a memorandum that I 

that we would send out to all of the parties that tasked 

t..1l;"a them we were going to streamline the process assigning 

ra;b~::'~ responsibility to a central office and attempt to fix the 
!II was true. And that was a valid problem. 
~nator "'~IITH My final question, and my time is expired. 

. But just briefly, ifI could. 
~llatcJr SMITH. Go ahead. 

. We finally did get that memorandum and that memo­

was signed by me in the middle of March, and we sent 

to each of the offices that were concerned. 
!lenator SMITH. The final point, just state for the record. I know 

as I understand your process over there, after analysis 
a senior review group that looks over what you have ana­

prior to, I assume, it being bucked up to the interagency level 

policy level. Who makes up that group, I mean specifically by 

who are those individuals? 
SHEETZ. On firsthand sighting reports, sir? 

SMITH. Yes, sir. 
There made up of representatives from each of the 

agencies, NSA, CIA, State Department, I&R, Intelli-


